THE EFFECT OF A BOTANICAL EXTRACT BLEND ON BEHAVIOUR, ENRICHMENT USE, STRESS RESPONSE, PRODUCTION PERFORMANCE, AND EGG QUALITY OF LAYING HENS HOUSED IN A FURNISHED CAGE SYSTEM

by

Makinde, Taiwo Omoniyi

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements

for the degree of Master of Science

at

Dalhousie University

Halifax, Nova Scotia

December 2022

© Copyright by Makinde, Taiwo Omoniyi 2022

Table of Contents

LIST OF TABLESvi
LIST OF FIGURESvii
ABSTRACTix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS USEDx
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSxi
CHAPTER 1: Introduction1
CHAPTER 2: Literature Review
2.1 Overview of avian housing and welfare
2.2 Welfare and feelings
2.3 Laying hen Behaviour
2.4 Impact of stress on Poultry10
2.5 Environmental Enrichment
2.5.1 Perch structure
2.5.2 Nest boxes
2.5.3 Scratch mats
2.5.4 Pecking objects
2.6 Furnished cages14
2.7 Current perspectives in environmental enrichment studies14
2.8 Feed additives in layer well-being15
2.9 Therapeutic activities of phytogenic additives16
2.9.1 Immune regulation, antioxidant, anxiolytic and antidepressant activities16

2.9.2 Performance, egg production and quality	18
2.10 Corticosterone	20
2.11 Components of Phytozen® liquid	21
2.11.1 Magnesium sulfate (MgSO4)	21
2.11.2 Rosemary (Rosmarinus officinalis) oil	22
2.11.3 Turmeric (<i>Curcuma Ionga</i>)	22
2.11.4 Sweet Orange (<i>Citrus sinensis</i>)	23
2.11.5 Vitamin C (Ascorbic acid)	24
CHAPTER 3: The effects of a botanical extract blend (Phytozen production performance and egg quality of laying hens housed in a fusystem.	®Liquid) on arnished cage 26
3. Abstract	26
3.1 Introduction	
3.2 Materials and Methods	30
3.2.1 Housing	31
3.2.2 Experimental layout and bird management	31
3.2.3 Production and performance	32
3.2.4 Egg sample collection and analysis	35
3.2.5 Statistical analysis	36
3.3 Results	37
3.3.1 Production performance	
3.3.2 Egg quality	42

CHAPTER 4: The effects of a botanical extract blend (Phytozen®Liquid) on stress response, enrichment use, and behaviour of laying hens housed in a furnished cage system	
4. Abstract	53
4.1 Introduction	55
4.2 Methods	58
4.2.1 Housing	
4.2.2 Bird management	59
4.2.3 Experimental layout and botanical extract source	59
4.2.4 Enrichment use and behaviour sampling	60
4.2.5 Serum corticosterone (SC) analysis	61
4.2.6 Statistical analysis	62
4.3 Results	64
4.3.1 Serum corticosterone, enrichment use and behaviour	64
4.3.2 Tier effect	71
4.4 Discussion	75
4.4.1 Serum corticosterone	75
4.4.2 Enrichment use	77
4.4.2.1 Perch usage	78
4.4.2.2 Nest box usage	79
4.4.2.3 Scratch mat usage	80
4.5 Conclusions and recommendations	81
CHAPTER 5: Conclusions	83
5.1 Conclusions	

References	
Appendix	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1	Ethogram used for behavioural observations	11
Table 3.1	Experimental layout	33
Table 3.2	Ingredient, calculated, and analyzed composition in phase 1 and phase 2 of diet fed to laying hens (as-fed basis, %, unless otherwise stated)	34
Table 3.3	Tier effect and Tier*treatment interaction of a botanical extract on production performance and egg quality of Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system	49
Table 3.4	Summary of the effects of in water Phytozen supplementation on production performance and egg quality of laying hens	51
Table 4.1	Experimental layout	59
Table 4.2	Ethogram of enrichment usage and recorded behaviours	64
Table 4.3	Tier effect and Tier*treatment interaction of a botanical extract on enrichment usage, behaviour and stress response of Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system	72
Table 4.4	Summary of the effects of in water Phytozen supplementation on behaviour, enrichment use and stress response of laying hens	74

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	Schematic diagram of species-specific behaviour of laying hens	9
Figure 3.1	Effect of BE supplementation on water intake of Lohmann Lite hens	37
Figure 3.2	Effect of BE supplementation on average daily egg weight of Lohmann Lite hens were measured as a correlation between feed intake and egg weight	39
Figure 3.3	Effect of BE supplementation on average daily feed intake of Lohmann Lite hens	40
Figure 3.4	Effect of BE on feed conversion ratio of Lohmann Lite hens measured as a correlation between feed intake and egg weight	41
Figure 3.5	Effect of BE on the percentage hen-day egg production of Lohmann Lite hens	41
Figure 3.6	Effect of BE supplementation on the albumen height of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means \pm SE	43
Figure 3.7	Haugh unit of Lohmann Lite hens measured as a correlation between egg weight and albumen height	44
Figure 3.8	Effect of BE on the albumen weight of Lohmann Lite hens	46
Figure 3.9	Effect of BE on the eggshell breaking strength of Lohmann Lite hens	46
Figure 3.10	Effect of BE on egg yolk weight were measured as a percentage of the egg weight of Lohmann Lite hens	47
Figure 3.11	Effect of BE on eggshell weight were measured as a percentage of the egg weight of Lohmann Lite hens	48
Figure 4.1	Mean serum corticosterone responses of Lohmann Lite hens housed in furnished cages to in-water BE supplementation measured at wks 40, 44, 48, and 52	65
Figure 4.2	Percentage perch usage by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am), given the In-water BE supplementation	66
Figure 4.3	Percentage perch usage by Lohmann Lite hens, afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE supplementation	66
Figure 4.4	Percentage scratch mat usage by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE supplementation	67
Figure 4.5	Percentage nest box usage by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE	

	supplementation	68
Figure 4.6	Pecking block use in g/bird by Lohmann Lite hens given the In- water BE supplementation	69
Figure 4.7	Percentage pecking behaviour of Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE supplementation.	69
Figure 4.8	Percentage preening behaviour by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE supplementation	70
Figure 4.9	Percentage injurious pecking behaviour of Lohmann Lite hens housed in furnished cages in response to the treatments	70

ABSTRACT

With the phasing of conventional cages in Canada, there are concerns about how birds' affective states may influence their motivation to explore various enrichments. Phytogenic additives have been explored for poultry production and performance due to their health, growth-promoting, antioxidant, anxiolytic and antidepressant activities. The effect of a blend of botanical extracts (Phytozen®Liquid) on the behaviour, enrichment use, stress response, production performance and egg quality of Lohmann Lite hens (38wk old) housed in a furnished cage system was investigated for 16 weeks using a 4-period crossover design. The botanical extract blend lowered feed intake at 38-40wks, increased average daily egg weight at 42-44wks, and enhanced albumen quality throughout the trial. Furthermore, the botanical extract blend improved the use of enrichment objects (perches, scratch mats and nest boxes) and lowered serum corticosterone levels. In conclusion, Phytozen®Liquid has the potential to improve the overall welfare of laying hens in furnished cages.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS USED

- ADEW = average daily egg weight
- ADFI/FI = average daily feed intake/feed intake
- BE = botanical extract
- FCR = feed conversion ratio
- GABA = gamma amino butyric acid
- PROC. GLIMMIX General linear model of mixed procedure
- HDEP = hen-day egg production
- HU = Haugh unit
- SC = serum corticosterone

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I am grateful to God, whose gracious hand upon me has seen me through this academic program. He is my ever-present help in times of need. I am grateful to my advisor, Dr. Deborah Adewole, for her patient guidance. She has made a lasting impression on my career. My supervisory committee members, Drs. Stephanie Collins and Stephanie Cottee deserve special gratitude for their technical support, editing my manuscripts, and for responding to my dozen emails. Thanks to Dr. Rebecca Meagher for supplying the cameras used in this study and for taking the time to walk me through the machine's technical elements. My appreciation also goes to the entire Atlantic Poultry Research Centre staff, who helped me from the beginning to the end of this project (I stretched them in cutting the pecking blocks).

I will not forget to thank my laboratory colleagues, notably Fisayo Akinyemi, Samson Oladokun, and Taiwo Erinle, for their assistance throughout weekly feeding and routine monthly laboratory activities. I would also like to take this opportunity to thank the Natural Science and Engineering Research Council (NSERC), Egg Framers of New Brunswick, the Atlantic Poultry Research Institute, New Brunswick Canadian Agricultural Partnership Program, and Probiotech International Inc. for funding this project. Finally, my heartfelt thanks go to the Faculty of Graduate Studies (FGS) for awarding me the travel grant scholarship, which enabled me to attend the Poultry Science Association 2022 Annual Meeting and present part of my research work.

CHAPTER 1: Introduction

A section of the introduction has been published elsewhere:

Makinde, Taiwo O., and Deborah I. Adewole. 2022. "Can feed additives be used to promote positive behaviour in laying hens? A review." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 78, no. 1: 21-40. Doi:10.1080/00439339.2022.2003171

1. Introduction

For many years, there has been considerable emphasis on the welfare of egg-laying chickens due to their confinement in cages with restricted room for behavioural expressions (Adeniji, 2012). Contrary to the cage-free (barn, aviaries, and free run) laying hen systems for egg production, the cage system (conventional and enriched housing) is still preferred because it is considered less expensive and more hygienic (Molnár and Szollosi, 2020). However, the conventional cage system has been criticized for two main concerns; a) the limited space allocated per bird and b) the barren nature of the cages. Consequently, increased feather pecking, cannibalism, feather loss, poor plumage, and, most significantly, the restriction on the expression of normal behaviour have posed significant global challenges to hen welfare (Lay et al., 2011). Following the restriction in conventional cage use, enriched housing has been unanimously accepted as a preferred cage type for housing hens. In enriched housing, birds are kept in small groups, with more space per bird (750 cm² vs. 550 cm²) than in conventional cages. The new cage types are furnished with a nest box, perch, and suitable materials for pecking,

scratching, and dustbathing behaviours (Rodenburg et al., 2005). In terms of quality of life, furnished cages have a greater inclination and promise of a higher quality of life for laying hens than conventional cages.

Animals must be able to display their natural behaviour regardless of physical or environmental constraints. The Brambell Committee report (Brambell, 1965) included principles for analyzing and implementing animal welfare regulations in intensive livestock production. Surprisingly, the committee report would later become the fulcrum on which the five freedoms were formulated, namely: freedom from a) hunger, thirst, and insufficient food, b) thermal and physical discomfort, c) injuries or diseases, d) fear and chronic stress, and e) freedom to exhibit species-specific behavioural patterns (Mellor, 2016; Webster, 1994). However, the pitfall of the five freedoms model was that it largely focused on the removal of negative states without necessarily the presence of positive.

Consequently, Mellor (2015, 2016, and 2017) later proposed the five domains model of welfare. The five domains model of welfare described animal welfare as the sum of the negative and positive experiences in four functional domains, including nutrition, environment, health, and behaviour, to form the affective state. Over the last two decades, the mainstream consensus has been that good animal welfare requires both the presence of positive experiences (such as pleasure, comfort, and curiosity) and the absence of negative ones (Broom, 1991; Duncan et al., 1989). According to Riber et al. (2018), "environmental enrichment is defined as an improvement of the environment of captive animals, which increases the behavioural opportunities of the animal and leads to improvements of the biological function." Evidence of enhanced biological functioning may include increased lifetime reproductive success, increased fitness and activities, and

some expressions of instinctive behaviours. A more stimulating environment could help to alleviate welfare issues in all poultry production systems (Adeniji, 2012; Bailie et al., 2013; Campbell et al., 2019).

Assessing animal welfare is important from the perspectives of animal behaviour and product quality (Soliman and El-Sabrout, 2020). Nutrition and housing can enhance poultry's well-being and help produce high-quality products (Abo Ghanima et al., 2020). A new concept, "healthy chickens – happy chickens," refer to the interaction between the intrinsic and the extrinsic components of welfare, including health and housing (Rondoni et al., 2020). According to some reports, adding environmental enrichments that promote hens' exploratory and comfort behaviour positively impacts the animal's biological functioning and behaviour (Bailie and O'Connell, 2015; Vasdal et al., 2019; Zidar et al., 2018). Consequently, the increasing use of furnished cages necessitates promoting novel strategies to optimize the overall welfare states of laying hens. Optimizing the welfare of laying chickens is based on the understanding that most negative experiences, including discomfort, pain, thirst, sickness, anxiety, fear, and depression, are genetically encoded, and it would require more than just providing a suitable environment with enrichments to permanently neutralize their effects on hen welfare (Mellor, 2016). While the furnished cage systems improve overall bird welfare (Abrahamsson and Tauson, 1997; De Reu et al., 2004; Leyendecker et al., 2005), even the best-planned enrichment programs cannot guarantee that birds will show interest in the objects or use them more consistently due to affective states (Godyń et al., 2019).

Feed additives have been widely used in the poultry industry as a potential replacement for antibiotics growth promoters (AGP). However, despite their efficacy in other animal models, such as broiler chickens (Julien et al., 2021), swine (Brown et al., 2017), and rats (Perveen et al., 2009), their stress mitigating, anxiolytic, and antidepressant potentials in laying hens housed in furnished cages are lacking. Phytogenics are a natural health product explored for their bioactive properties, including antioxidant, growth-promoting, antimicrobial, anxiolytic, and antidepressant activities (Bezabih-Yitbarek, 2015; Rombolà et al., 2017; Zhang and Yao, 2019). At both the scientific and commercial levels, a fuller understanding of how various additives and housing systems can influence laying hen behaviour and performance is critical. There has been no research into the effects of a phytogenic additive blend on the welfare of laving hens kept in furnished housing. Compounds in Phytozen® have been shown to improve mental-well being and promote calm behaviour (Brown et al., 2017; Noirot, 2017; Perveen et al., 2009). This study, therefore, aimed to investigate the effects of Phytozen®Liquid (a phenolic-rich blend of phytogenic additives containing magnesium sulphate, rosemary oil, turmeric, sweet orange, vitamin C, and ginger) on the production performance, enrichment use, behaviour and stress response of Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system.

CHAPTER 2: Literature Review

A section of the literature review has been published elsewhere:

Makinde, Taiwo O., and Deborah I. Adewole. 2022. "Can feed additives be used to promote positive behaviour in laying hens? A review." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 78, no. 1: 21-40. Doi:10.1080/00439339.2022.2003171

2.1 Overview of avian housing and welfare

Avian welfare in intensive production has long been a concern for researchers and the public, owing to increased demand for their end products and concern about the housing conditions in which they are raised. The biggest welfare concerns in poultry stem from genetic selection for higher laying rates in laying hens and faster growth rates in meattype birds (Mack et al., 2013; Meluzzi and Sirri, 2009). Certain management and genetic selection approaches have been used to address the issue of poultry welfare (Hartcher and Jones, 2017; Jones, 2004), but their effectiveness has been judged from the farmer's perspective and not from the birds'. Notably, to meet the basic requirement for biological functioning, welfare regulations must consider birds' perceived demand for a quality life, suggesting that, like all other social animals, birds must have a synergy between their psychological, physiological, and external environments for optimal welfare. Generally, the concept of good welfare in poultry birds emphasizes the need to establish an environment that is stimulating and enriching (Newberry, 1995) to express instinctive behaviour (Mauldin, 1992; Pohle and Cheng, 2009; Wood-Gush and Vestergaard, 1989). Behaviour remains a vital welfare assessment tool for all animals, including laying hens.

Hen housing has evolved considerably from the conventional system to enriched cages and alternative housing systems, such as barns, free-range, and aviaries. The conventional cage was the first attempt to rear laying hens in an environment other than the deep litter system (Widowski et al., 2017). Certain harmful welfare conditions, such as injurious pecking, poor plumage, loss of feathers, and bone problems, may occur due to the limited space given per hen for movement and expression of normal behaviours (Lay et al., 2011). Other behavioural and physiological imbalances connected with poor housing conditions include frustration, boredom, stereotypic behaviours, and elevated plasma corticosterone levels (Karcher and Mench, 2018; Li et al., 2016; Vits et al., 2005). A bird suffering from the conditions listed above has poor welfare. According to Lay et al. (2011), no single housing design is ideal for hen welfare; however, increasing environmental complexity has shown the potential to improve performance and behavioural opportunities, and hence welfare.

Complexities in poultry housing are intended to provide more opportunities for domesticated birds to perform their natural behaviours (Pohle and Cheng, 2009), reduce the frequency of abnormal behaviour (Campbell et al., 2019), and increase bird autonomy over their environment (Marchant-Forde, 2015), as opposed to the barren nature of conventional cages that provide little or no stimulation (Blokhuis et al., 2007). Increased complexity in the poultry environment has been found to decrease fear-related behaviours (Brantsæter et al., 2016; Ellis, 2009; Newberry, 1995), increase activities and occurrences of comfort behaviours such as dustbathing and preening (Pohle and Cheng, 2009; Weeks et al., 2000; Zhao et al., 2014), and decrease leg problems (Bizeray et al., 2002a; Reiter and Bessei, 2001; Tahamtani et al., 2020). Interestingly, several strategies have been deployed to achieve these welfare gains in cages and other alternative systems, including increasing the space allocation per bird (Leone et al., 2007; Nicol, 2015), increasing space between feeders and drinkers (Bizeray et al., 2002b), using small feed particles on litter (Chamove, 1989; Guy and Wright, 2010; Jordan et al., 2011; Newberry, 1995), and adding of manipulable structural materials such as the perches (Appleby et al., 2007; Duncan et al., 1992; Gebhardt-Henrich et al., 2017). Others are nest boxes (Appleby et al., 1992b; Onbąsilar et al., 2015) and pecking objects (Baker et al., 2022; Iqbal et al., 2020). However, complaints arising from hygiene, air quality, cannibalism, and bone problems of aviary-housed hens, such as keel-bone damage (Casey-Trott et al., 2017) continue to favour cage housing for egg production.

Currently, the egg industry in Canada is a fast-growing enterprise, already contributing over 1.3 billion dollars to the country's Gross Domestic Product, or GDP (Egg Farmers of Canada, 2020). In response to the growing public concerns about the welfare of egg-laying chickens, the National Farm Animal Care Council (NFACC, 2017) urged the egg industries to adopt a position that favours improved quality of life for pullets and laying hens, as well as a gradual phase-out of conventional cage use in Canada by 2036. Based on the European Union's successful ban on the use of conventional cages (Pejman et al., 2019), Canada's chances of achieving her objectives are promising. The latest report showed that, between 2016 and 2020, enriched cage utilization increased by 15%, and conventional cage utilization decreased by 20% (Egg Farmers of Canada, 2020).

2.2 Welfare and feelings

The five domain model of welfare recognizes that animal welfare is connected with its affective state or feelings, which is determined by the presence or absence of negative and positive experiences (Mellor, 2017). Due to the subjective nature of feelings, the

four functional domains of welfare, namely, nutrition, environment, health, and behaviour, are regarded as sufficient for providing information which could help in assessing their affective states. An animal's feelings are an essential component of its total well-being which could influence its motivation to explore the environment, especially in the presence of strong survival-critical experiences (Broom, 1991; Mellor, 2017). When possible, negative feelings should be identified and avoided. Therefore, according to Melllor (2017), by presenting positive situations in the functional domains of welfare, an animals true feelings or affective state could benefit from predominantly positive states, such as pleasure, comfort, or vitality, while reducing negative states such as fear, hunger, pain or boredom.

2.3 Laying hen Behaviour

Animals' only way of responding to and interacting with various environmental stimuli is through their behaviour. Stimuli birds interact with includes humans, conspecifics, and their housing. By observing their interactions, we can infer their welfare state (Mattiello et al., 2019; Yeates, 2018). Behaviour is classified into two: Positive and negative (Figure 1). Positive includes social, comfort, and reproductive behaviours, including their different sub-divisions.

Pecking is a social behaviour of all avian species. In conventional cages, where movement is limited, dominant birds peck on the head, feather, or cloaca of lowerranked birds in the pecking order. Moreover, other causes of feather pecking are multifactorial and may include genetics, feeding management, and nutritional imbalance (Cronin and Glatz, 2020). Fear is a negative behaviour that is associated with negative experiences in their memory (Jones, 1996). Piling is often used to show fear in caged birds. excessive piling result (Fulton, 2019). and can in death



Figure 2.1. Schematic diagram of species-specific behaviour of laying hens

In the presence of a suitable substrate, ground scratching, dustbathing, and preening may occur sequentially. Dustbathing is a comfort behaviour in which poultry birds scoop dust or loose litter materials into their feathers, which helps in controlling ectoparasites and removing oily secretions (Döring, 2013; Faure and Bryan Jones, 1982). Preening is how birds clean or groom their feathers naturally or after dustbathing. Moderate body preening is within the limit of normal behaviour; however, excessive feather preening could be associated with heat stress (Felver-Gant et al., 2012). Perching is a typical behaviour of the wild red jungle fowl. There are controversies about whether the lack of perching behaviour could result in poor welfare. However, the number of birds roosting on perches at one time may indicate the pleasure or comfort chickens gain from it (Pickel et al., 2010), in addition to the common knowledge that it provides a temporary shelter for weak hens fleeing their aggressive mates. Nesting, on the other hand, is a process that begins with pre-laying behaviour and involves hens identifying isolated spots in their habitat. In the wild, laying hens scratch the litter or other substrates of their choice to

construct a shape deep enough to hold the eggs together after choosing their favourite nesting spot. Section 2.5 and subsection 2.5.2 fully describe how this behaviour is adapted in furnished cages.

2.4 Impact of stress on poultry

Stress is a physiological and behavioural condition caused by a variety of factors, including environmental changes (Altan et al., 2013; Campbell et al., 2019), transportation (Ghareeb et al., 2008), handling (Nicol, 1992), housing condition and stocking density (Anderson et al., 2021). For instance, heat stress has long posed a significant threat to the welfare of poultry. Heat stress disrupts birds' behaviour and physiological balance (Bhadauria et al., 2014; Daramola et al., 2013). Consequently, poultry species adopt a combination of behavioural, neuroendocrine, and physiological adaptations to maintain thermoregulation at high ambient temperatures (Ilori et al., 2012; Ratnakaran and Madiajagan, 2016; Yahav et al., 2005). A farmed animal is said to be in good welfare if it is comfortable, healthy, well-nourished, safe, and mentally stimulated to express instinctual behaviours (Kelly 2019). According to Jones (1996), stress can cause changes in chicken behaviour, potentially leading to behavioural disorders such as feather pecking and heightened fear reactions. In addition, Nawab et al. (2020) attributed elevated serum corticosterone concentrations in laying hens to heat stress. Stress also impacts other production indices, including shell quality, yolk weight, body pH, and temperature (Janczak and Riber, 2015).

Behavior	Definition/description
Forage	Bird pecks or scratches at the wire floor, scratch mat or pecking block
Perching	A hen is roosting on a perch with its two legs for more than 4 seconds (Casey-Trott and
	Widowski, 2016)
Dustbathing	Hen performs some wing shakes, bill raking, scratching, pecking in plumage (Casey-Trott and
	Widowski, 2016)
Preening	Hen grooms her wing and feathers with the beak at intervals
Other comfort behaviours	Hens performs feather-ruffling and wing stretching (Casey-Trott and Widowski, 2016)
Gentle feather pecking	Mild pecking at the feathers of conspecific, performed in multiple bouts (Van Hierden et al.,
	2004b)
Severe feather pecking	Vigorous pecking or pinching at the feathers of a conspecific (Van Hierden et al., 2004)
Sleeping	Hen is relaxed, sitting or standing, with eyes closed. Head may be tucked (Blokhuis, 1984)
Sitting	Hen's body is flush with the bottom of the cage, wings tucked, and head either erect or in a
	relaxed posture. Eyes are open (Casey-Trott and Widowski, 2016)
Standing	Hen stands on her feet, legs extended, no body movement, but with eyes open (Webster and
	Hurnik, 1990)

2.5 Environmental Enrichment

Compared to the conventional cages, furnished cages offer greater benefits to poultry welfare. Commonly used enrichments are briefly highlighted below.

2.5.1 Perch structure

Perches enhance domesticated and confined birds' natural roosting behaviour (Hemsworth and Edwards, 2020). Notable contribution of perches to production and welfare of laying hens include reduction in foot damage, increased tibia breaking strength, and reduced feather damage (Appleby et al., 1992a; Duncan et al., 1992; Hu et al., 2021). However, various factors influence perch use, such as perch height, type of material, and bird strain (Faure and Jones, 1982). Variable perch heights in feral birds and caged hens was found to prevent the predation of vulnerable hens (Wood-Gush and Duncan, 1976). According to a related study, Levan et al. (2000) suggested that the use of horizontal and angled perches during hot weather could promote airflow and reduce heat loss in broiler chickens. Perches are also used in alternative systems, such as the aviaries, but they have been connected to keel bone fractures resulting from poor landing (Widowski et al., 2017).

2.5.2 Nest boxes

Nest sites in furnished cages and aviary systems are designed to replicate hens' inherent impulse for nesting in their natural habitat. A private space is commonly delineated by plastic curtains and overlaid with mats or other substrates, or a metal box might be partitioned from the rest of the cage. The nest box has been demonstrated to significantly reduce egg production losses by decreasing cracked eggs and egg-pecking associated with laying in open spaces (Estevez, 2009; Lay et al., 2011).

2.5.3 Scratch mats

The significance of exploratory behaviour cannot be overstated. The more complex an environment is, the more difficult it is to accommodate some behaviour stimulating enrichments, such as exploratory and foraging behaviour. Scratch mat use encourages exploratory behaviour in furnished cages; although, the frequency of this behaviour may be influenced by the presence or absence of litter materials (Sandilands et al., 2021), space allowance (Widowski et al., 2017), and size of the scratch mats (Li et al., 2016). In the alternative systems, the floor is covered with litter.

2.5.4 Pecking objects

Pecking is a natural hen behaviour associated with exploration and foraging. Commercially available pecking blocks could promote exploratory behaviour and decrease agonistic (redirected) behaviours, including feather pecking and cannibalism (Moroki and Tanaka, 2015). It is well acknowledged that the form, colour, size, taste, texture, component, or nutritional composition of the available pecking block influences hens' motivation to peck (Jones et al., 2000). The preference test results in our baseline investigation revealed that when given the choice of more than one block option, hens peck at different block options at varied rates (see supplementary figure 1) (Makinde et al., 2022). Pettersson et al. (2017) earlier reported that providing a resource package reduced feather pecking and boosted exploratory behaviour in a free-range layer farm. The resource package used by Pettersson et al. (2017) included a pecking pan containing a particulate block and wind chimes and a narrow shelter area. Similarly, pecking stones have been shown to reduce feather pecking in non-beak-trimmed birds genetically selected for high pecking behaviour (McAdie et al., 2005; Sherwin et al., 1999; Tahamtani et al., 2016; Van Staaveren et al., 2021).

2.6 Furnished cages

The furnished or enriched cage was designed as an improvement over conventional cages to meet the basic necessity for natural behaviour expression. Due to the provision of varying amounts of space and the incorporation of environmental enrichments, some natural behaviours are now permitted by hens in furnished cages (Appleby et al., 2003). The word "some" is adopted to describe the behaviour expression of laying chickens in enriched cages because of the lack of sufficient stimuli, such as dustbathing, which would force more occurrence of sham dustbathing. As demonstrated in the literature, alternative approaches for replicating this behaviour include using small feed particles on scratch pads (Pokharel et al., 2018). The disadvantage of this method is that the substrates are frequently exhausted and must be replenished (Lay et al., 2011). A furnished cage's size is directly proportional to the size and types of enrichment it can accommodate. A typical enriched cage system includes a nest box, feeder, drinker, various shapes and heights of perches, a scratch pad, and pecking items.

2.7 Current perspectives in environmental enrichment studies

Environmental enrichment is critical to the welfare of poultry. This is evident in its several advantages to poultry birds. However, several animal characteristics like age, bird strain, size and form of enrichment material, poultry kind, and, most importantly, the bird's affective state (emotions, moods) may influence the frequency of enrichment utilization (Godyń et al., 2019). Researchers have generally presumed that enrichment objects have either very appealing or not so attractive attributes that limit how they can

be used. The object has always been the focus, while bird "affect" (i.e., mood) has rarely been considered a variable in how birds use enrichment. There is a scarcity of research on how feed additives, including phytogenic plants, can improve enrichment utilization in laying hens by producing a relaxing effect on their brain. The following section examines the overall benefits of feed additives on poultry wellbeing, emphasizing phytogenic additives.

2.8 Feed additives in layer well-being

The use of feed additives on the well-being and performance of poultry has been widely studied because of their antioxidant, growth promoting, immune function, antimicrobial, anti-inflammatory, anxiolytic, and antidepressant activities. Examples of feed additives include prebiotics, probiotics, phytogenic additives, vitamins, minerals, and amino acids. However, concerns relating to regulatory delays, strict storage requirements, and a lack of consistent documentation of its efficacy have limited the commercial application of some non-plant-based additives (Applegate et al., 2010). The use of phytogenic additives in improving bird performance is continuously growing because of ease of accessibility, flexible storage requirement, little or no technical know-how, and economical and safety assurances for both birds and human consumers of poultry products (Krauze et al., 2021). Phytogenics or botanicals are plant-derived products used extensively to improve poultry's health, growth performance, and welfare (Gabarrou et al., 2017; Julien et al., 2021; Krauze et al., 2021). They are materials from spices, herbal extracts, or plant parts (i.e., rhizomes, leaves, roots, bark, flowers and sometimes, seeds) with a very high accumulation of bioactive substances (Krauze et al., 2021), such as flavonoids, glycosides, saponins, polyphenols, capsaicin, linalool (Grashorn, 2010; Kiczorowska et

al., 2015; Windisch et al., 2008). According to Steiner and Syed (2015), phytogenic additives refer to essential oils, spices, herbs, plant extracts, or a combined mix of ingredients that may be added to animal feed in minute quantities to exert their effects.

As earlier established, causes of negative pecking behaviour are multifactorial, and examples include nutritional change or imbalances, stress, the presence of injured birds, overcrowding, and excessive light. Diet change has the potential to initiate feather pecking behaviour in chicks. Though the fundamental mechanism behind this association is currently unexplainable, Dixon et al. (2008) simulated a diet change from a highquality diet with high protein to a low-quality diet for pullets supplemented with oregano oil. Half of the groups in the diet change treatment with oregano oil supplementation showed the least evidence of dietary neophobia, lessening the incidence of feather pecking in the oregano oil supplemented groups in contrast to the other group that did not receive the essential oil treatment.

2.9 Therapeutic activities of phytogenic additives

2.9.1 Immune regulation, antioxidant, anxiolytic, and antidepressant activities

High temperatures above the comfort zone in birds could result in compromised metabolic and immune system function, an upset to the endocrine system, failure of gut integrity, and tissue damage (Nidamanuri et al., 2017). Propolis supplementation significantly improved standing and walking activities and reduced panting and feather pecking in Ross 308 broiler chicks, Sasso chicks, and ducks reared under heat stress conditions (Omar et al., 2004). This could be due to their antioxidant activities (Prytzyk et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2004). Subsequently, Mahmoud et al. (2015) found that higher levels of propolis supplementation culminated in reduced heat stress responses by

increasing walking activities and reduced panting behaviours when graded levels of propolis extract were evaluated on heat-stressed broiler chicks. These findings on propolis extract using the broiler models are some indicators of its anti-oxidant activities. In a related study, the components of propolis (coumarins, amino acids, fatty acids, steroids, inorganic compounds, polyphenols, phenolic aldehydes, phenolic acids, caffeic acids and terpenoids) were shown to enhance glucocorticoid receptor function in the hippocampus, reduce serum corticosterone levels and block the production of reactive oxygen species, thereby limiting stress response and the impact of stress (Hoşnuter et al., 2004).

Recent studies have demonstrated that essential oils from propolis have anxiolytic effects on acutely stressed mouse models by modulating the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. The repeated administration of *Nigella sativa* (the common black seed) oil on acutely stressed rats produced anxiolytic effects while decreasing serotonin turnover (Perveen et al., 2009). This therapeutic property may be due to thymoquinone, a major bioactive component in *Nigella sativa* oil. The study conducted by Sogut et al. (2008) on broiler chicks using *N. sativa* revealed a decrease in hepatic liver peroxidation and increased activities of several enzymes such as catalase, glutathione-S-transferase, myeloperoxidase and adenosine deaminase. Similarly, thymol is the main phenolic constituent of thyme oil, known to be rich in antioxidants. It demonstrated anxiolytic activities by effectively decreasing fear response and improved feeding behaviour in adult quail hens and broilers (Ramadan, 2013; Lábaque et al., 2013). Krauze *et al.* (2021), on the other hand, fed a phytobiotic preparation containing cinnamon oil and citric acid (in drinking water) to chickens. They found that the chickens improved immunity and growth performance, indicated by the villi lengthening, percentage of phagocytic cells and the antioxidant system indices.

Herbal additives are extracts or plant parts, such as leaves, rhizomes, roots, flowers, bark, or seeds. *Scutellaria baicalensis* L. is an important traditional herb in Chinese medicine. Its root extract, combined with Curcuma extract, has been used in broiler nutrition to decrease gut inflammation-induced heat stress effectively and consequently increase performance (Varmuzova et al., 2015). This action may be due to the presence of wogonin, an active component present in *S. baicalensis*, which was reported to exhibit anxiolytic effects by influencing GABAergic (gamma-Aminobutyric acid) transmission in the b rain in a mice study (Navratilova and Patocka, 2016), which resulted in behavioural changes, especially in stressful situations (Zmrhal et al., 2018). A substance is GABAergic if it modifies the effect of gamma-Aminobutyrate acid in the body or brain by reducing neuronal excitability throughout the nervous system (Froestl, 2011).

2.9.2 Performance, egg production and quality

The increasing awareness of interest in laying hens welfare by consumers and animal welfare groups has made animal welfare an essential factor in market innovations. Current purchasing trends have shown that consumers make informed decisions on eggs produced from their preferred egg production system (Buller and Roe, 2014; Scrinis et al., 2017; Toschi et al., 2013). With the move from conventional to enriched cages, egg quality could be affected by changes in the internal and external structure. Thus, cheap, environmentally friendly veterinary health products could be the key to unlocking and maximizing the welfare of caged hens. There seem to be conflicting reports on the efficacy of phytogenic additives on egg production and quality. The contradictions may

be due to a number of factors, including route and age of administration, study duration, plant preparation and bioactive components (Harrington et al., 2020). Hen strains and housing types have also contributed to the inconsistencies (Jones and Anderson, 2013; Pires et al., 2021).

Consequently, there are no monotonous ways to fully establish the productive potentials of phytogenic additives, even though a relationship between phytogenic additives, housing type, hen strain, and age may offer some understanding. Several studies have earlier found that egg quality is affected by housing system and genotype (Ledvinka et al., 2000; Moorthy et al., 2000; Tůmová et al., 2009; Vits et al., 2005; Wall and Tauson, 2002). In addition, the combinative use of phytogenic additives may provide a more robust way to present their applicability to hen welfare.

Egg quality characteristics include albumen quality (height and weight), yolk weight and eggshell characteristics. The industry unit of estimating egg protein quality is the Haugh unit, which is the correlation between egg weight and the albumen height. The higher the Haugh unit score, the higher the quality of the egg white. Egg yolk weight is expected to increase with egg weight. Eggshell characteristics include eggshell weight, thickness, and breaking strength. Egg breaking strength appears to have an inverse relationship with egg weight over the production cycle (Harrington et al., 2020). Feeding dried oregano or rosemary to 28-week-old hens effectively improved shell parameters over 12 weeks (Radwan-Nadia et al., 2008), whereas Bozkurt et al. (2016) did not observe any significant effect of oregano oil on eggshell characteristics of older hens. The addition of 40 mg/kg of cinnamon to the diet of Lohmann LSL-Lite hens kept under cold stress conditions was observed to increase egg production by 16%, and in combination with

supplemental levels of zinc, increased egg production by 19% when compared to controls (Torki et al., 2015).

Similarly, a phytogenic blend containing rosemary oil and thyme was reported to improve feed conversion rate (FCR), egg production and egg output in a study that lasted till 52 weeks (Alagawany et al., 2017b). In contrast, a homogenate mixture of raw herbal powders including garlic, marigold, fennel seeds, and thyme fed to 80-week-old Leghorn laying hens for six weeks did not improve egg production and quality parameters, except egg weight (Saki et al., 2014). Furthermore, Ding et al. (2017) found that the effect of an essential oil mix containing thymol and cinnamon on performance characteristics (henday egg production and FCR) of Lohmann laying hens was age-dependent.

2.10 Corticosterone

The body's hormonal response to stress involves the activation of the hypothalamicpituitary (HPA) axis, which in turn triggers the adrenal gland to secret the primary glucocorticoid hormone, corticosterone. Corticosterone is an important biomarker of stress assessment in poultry because of the HPA mechanism (Dou et al., 2019; Mormède et al., 2007; Ramiah et al., 2019; Weimer et al., 2018). In the HPA mechanism, a rise in stress conditions causes the hypothalamus to send hormonal signals to the pituitary gland, which in turn sends a trigger signal to the adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) to stimulate the adrenal gland to release the glucocorticoid hormone, corticosterone (Siege, 1971).

2.11 Components of Phytozen® liquid

The affective state can be positively influenced through the provision of a novel sensory input. Phytogenics or botanicals are plant-derived products that have been used extensively to improve the health, growth performance, and welfare of animals, including poultry (Gabarrou et al., 2017; Julien et al., 2020; Krauze et al., 2021; Viana et al. 2020). The ingredients in Phytozen include magnesium sulphate (1000 mg), rosemary oil (400 mg), turmeric (80 mg), and inactive ingredients sweet orange (*Citrus sinensis*), propylene glycol, vitamin C, and ginger in every 200 ml dose. Therapeutic uses of the components of Phytozen in treating symptoms of anxiety and physical or emotional imbalances have been reported (Alavi et al., 2021; Gupta et al., 2012; Ueki et al., 2014; Julien et al., 2020). According to studies on sweet orange extract, the mode of action of a neurosensory botanical-based additive is by exerting antidepressant effects via smell and taste of the molecules, thereby stimulating parts of the brain involved in emotions (Clouard et al., 2014; and Val-Laillet et al., 2016).

2.11.1 Magnesium sulphate (MgSO4)

Nutritional factors may affect laying hens, and dietary mineral and vitamin deficiencies can increase feather-pecking behaviour and cannibalism (Van Krimpen et al., 2008). Yang et al. (2012) evaluated the effects of magnesium sulphate on heat stress-induced oxidative damage. Results revealed that the activities of antioxidative enzymes in broilers were restored in the magnesium sulphate (MgSO4) supplemented groups by preventing stress-induced oxidative damage and improving growth performance in broilers compared to the control. Magnesium is important in body temperature regulation. Rokade et al. (2017) suggested that magnesium sulphate supplementation in heat-stressed broilers will improve performance and welfare. From the experiment by Rokade et al. (2017), serum corticosterone levels decreased significantly in the magnesium sulphate-

supplemented groups, as well as a downregulation in the expression of the HSP 70 gene in the jejunal tissues.

2.11.2 Rosemary (Rosmarinus officinalis) Oil

Traditional medicine has explored rosemary extracts in therapeutic interventions, with recent studies indicating widespread pharmacological properties. These properties include antioxidative, anti-inflammatory, antinociceptive, anti-depressant, anxiolytic, anti-hysteric, and amelioration of memory and mental fatigue (Alavi et al., 2021; Bakirel et al., 2008; Sasaki et al., 2013; Rahbardar and Hosseinzadeh, 2020). The beneficial medicinal properties of various extracts of rosemary were believed to be due to its constituent carnosic acid, carnosol and rosmarinic acid (Rahbardar and Hosseinzadeh, 2020). Anxiety-like emotional disorders have been linked with chronic levels of stress due to increased activities of the HPA axis and loss of neuronal cells (Rahbardar and Hosseinzadeh, 2020). Rosmarinic and carnosic acid content of *R. officinalis* have been reported to exhibit neurologic functions, including anxiolytic, antidepressive and neuroprotective effects on mice and in vitro neuronal models (Kondo et al., 2015; Sasaki et al., 2013).

Feed conversion ratio, egg weight, and Haugh unit were noted to improve in laying hens supplemented with *R. officinalis* in the diets and significantly reduced the *E. coli* population (Bolukbasi et al., 2008). In a similar study by Cufadar (2018), eggshell quality was improved considerably in hens fed different dietary levels of *R. officinalis* essential oils. In addition, compared to other treatments, rosemary oil supplemented in diets improved hen-day egg production, egg mass, specific gravity, and the number of pores on the shell (Garcia et al., 2019). Furthermore, supplementing rosemary extract in the broiler diet increased antioxidant enzymes, decreased lipid peroxidation levels, and enhanced oxidative stress parameters (Betul et al., 2017).

2.11.3 Turmeric (*Curcuma longa*)

Turmeric, a member of the ginger family (Zingiberaceae), is an herb that has traditionally been shown to possess Curcumin as its main phenolic compound (Pal et al., 2001). Antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, anti-depressant, and neuroprotective functions have also been associated with the herb's pharmacological functions (Chattopadhyay et al., 2004; Gupta et al., 2012). Curcumin supplementation has been shown to have therapeutic potential in reducing cadmium toxicity in mice (Abu-Taweel et al., 2016; Mohajeri et al., 2017; Namgyal et al., 2021), with a significant ameliorative effect on behavioural and biochemical parameters. Curcumin was also reported to improve liver weights and alanine transaminase (ALT) and reduce serum corticosterone and immunoglobulin levels in laying hens exposed to a temperature beyond their thermal comfort zone (Nawab et al., 2020). Varmuzova et al. (2015) earlier reported that turmeric root extract effectively decreased gut inflammation-induced heat stress and consequently increased broilers' performance. Furthermore, Curcumin was said to favour the growth of beneficial bacteria strains such as *Bifidobacteria* and *Lactobacilli*, and significantly reduced the proliferation of pathogenic strains (Mcfadden et al., 2015; Shen et al., 2017).

2.11.4 Sweet Orange (*Citrus sinensis*)

Various essential oil extracts from citrus plants have induced anti-depressive and anxiolytic effects in various animal models (Viana et al., 2020). For instance, studies by Komori et al. (1995) reported that inhalation of volatile components of citrus EO could influence the activity of brain areas such as the hypothalamus, hippocampus, and pyriform. Preclinical and clinical research showed that citrus fragrance could restore the stress-induced cortex and immunosuppression and may have potential antidepressant effects in rats (Costa et al., 2013; Komori et al., 1995). Furthermore, sweet orange peel extract enhances some performance metrics in quails and broiler chickens, including FCR, feed intake and body weight gain (Çiftçi et al., 2016; Ebrahimi et al., 2013), final live weight (Oluremi et al., 2006), increased red blood cell count and improve cold stress tolerance in quail (Ciftci et al., 2016).

2.11.5 Vitamin C (Ascorbic acid)

Different studies have shown that vitamin C has immunomodulatory activities. Reviews by Van Hieu et al. (2022) and Ahmadu et al. (2016) comprehensively summarized some of the anti-stress activities of ascorbic acid in mitigating heat stress in poultry by lowering the circulating stress hormone and improving the antioxidant status of chickens, including laying hens. In addition, they reported that vitamin C improved resistance to infectious diseases, reduced body temperature and panting rates of broilers and laying hens. Their summaries also revealed that ascorbic acid supplementation at higher doses improves egg production and external qualities. Furthermore, the review by Hieu et al. (2022) highlighted the therapeutic uses of ascorbic acid as a feed additive in boosting immunity and antioxidant activities of poultry in a heat-stress environment. Similarly, broiler breeders fed fibre and the vitamin C supplemented diet were shown to have improved wing-feather integrity and reduced stereotypic behaviour such as pacing and self-mutilating activities such as excessive grooming and feather pecking (Asensio et al., 2020). In conclusion, the importance of environmental enrichment to hen welfare cannot be over-emphasized, especially its ability to stimulate normal behaviours in different classes of animals. Therefore, rather than exploring more ways to improve the quality of enrichment, which is still subject to other extrinsic and intrinsic factors, such as genetics, size and type of enrichment material, as well as the physiological status of the birds, it is reasonable to treat poultry birds as social animals with emotions and feelings. It is not new that extracts from plant sources have been used in animal models and human medicine to treat simulated or real-life anxiety and mood disorders; this literature review has identified several plants and their parts that have been used to induce anxiolytic and antidepressant effects in various animal models, with substantial references to their growth enhancement properties. Provision of a blend of phytogenic additives via drinking water could unlock positive emotions and prolonged interest in enrichment use beyond merely serving as antimicrobial growth promoters.
CHAPTER 3: Effects of a botanical extract blend (Phytozen®Liquid) **on production** performance and egg quality of laying hens housed in a furnished cage system

The first section of the research has been submitted for publication to the Research in Veterinary Science.

Makinde, T.O., J. MacIsaac, and D.I. Adewole. 2022. Effects of a botanical extract blend on production performance and egg quality of laying hens housed in a furnished cage system. Journal of Veterinary Research (submitted).

The work has also been presented at:

2022 PSA Annual Meeting – Poultry Science Association

3. Abstract

Plant extracts are considered natural health products because of their growth-promoting, antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and antimicrobial properties in poultry. Previous studies have shown that botanical blends could enhance performance metrics of broilers and hens in conventional and organic systems. However, no study has examined the effects of a blend of plant extracts on egg quality and performance characteristics in laying hens housed in furnished cages. This study investigated the effects of Phytozen® Liquid, a commercially formulated blend of botanical extracts (BE), on the performance and egg quality of laying hens in a furnished cage system.

A total of 280 Lohmann Lite laying hens (38-week-old) were randomly allocated to either BE (40 ml Phytozen[®]Liquid in 200 L of drinking water) or a control treatment group (without BE in drinking water) for 16 weeks (4 × 4-week periods, each period consisting of 3 wk of measurement + 1 wk washout period). Each group was replicated four times with 35 hens/cage. Performance characteristics were recorded daily (feed weight-FI, average daily egg weight) and weekly (feed intake, water intake, feed conversion ratio (FCR), percentage hen-day egg production-HDEP). In contrast, egg quality parameters (eggshell breaking strength, albumen height, albumen weight, yolk weight, and eggshell weight) were measured at the end of each period. Due to the difference in proximity between the top and bottom tiers to light, the tier and tier × treatment interactions were analyzed separately. All data sets were analyzed using the GLIMMIX procedure of Statistical Analysis Software (S.A.S., version 9.4) for repeated measures.

The result of the type III test of fixed effects showed a significant interaction (P<0.01) between BE-supplementation and period for reduced water consumption in periods 2 and 4 (6.95% and 5.62%), higher (P<0.01) average daily egg weight (ADEW) in period 2 (6.34%), and lower (P=0.055) feed intake (ADFI) in Period 1 (4.89%) compared to the control groups. On the other hand, the overall effect of BE supplementation significantly (P<0.05) improved the internal egg qualities, including the albumen height (3.62%) and Haugh unit (1.72%) compared to the control group, irrespective of the period. The BE supplementation did not affect other performance and egg quality parameters measured. There was an overall significant (P<0.05) tier effect on water intake, tier, and treatment effect on ADEW, and tier × treatment interaction on ADFI, FCR, albumen weight, eggshell breaking strength, and egg yolk percentage.

These results suggest that the administration of BE to laying hens up to 52 weeks of age improved some performance and egg quality metrics in furnished cages.

Key words: egg quality, furnished cage, laying hen, botanical extract, production performance

3.1 Introduction

The poultry housing system influences hen performance and egg quality characteristics. Conventional cages ban in the European Union since 2012 have made way for other alternative housing systems for laying chickens. Increasing environmental complexity has positively impacted animal's biological functioning and behavior (Bach et al., 2019; Bailie and O'Connell, 2015; Vasdal et al., 2019; Ventura et al., 2012; Zidar et al., 2018). Even though the most widely accepted alternative housing systems for animal welfare are free-range and aviaries, these rearing systems provide better access to the outdoor range area, and hens are believed to be more comfortable (Denli et al., 2019). However, there are more serious concerns about the impact of these systems on birds and the environment in general. The risk of injury and mortality rates has been shown to predate the free-range and the aviary systems (Casey-Trott et al., 2017; Denli et al., 2019). Consequently, the cage housing system was allowed to remain with some modification to its design, space allowed per bird, and provision of enrichments, known as the furnished cage system. Not only does the furnished cage system provide more space for hens to exhibit normal comfort behavior and reduce harmful behavior, but studies have shown that hens raised in a furnished cage system outperformed conventionally raised hens in terms of performance and egg quality (Harlander-Matauschek et al., 2019; Onbasilar et al., 2015).

Plant extracts, spices and essential oils are considered natural health products because of their growth-promoting, antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and antimicrobial properties in poultry (Harris et al., 2021). Plants in the Zingiberaceae family have long been used in traditional oriental medicine and cuisine (Malekizadeh et al., 2012). The combination of garlic and ginger (Zingiber officinale) was shown to improve egg weight, hen-day egg production and feed conversion ratio (FCR) of laying hens (Ademola, 2012). The inclusion of ginger in the laying hen diet increased egg production, egg mass and feed intake (Malekizadeh et al., 2012). Similarly, essential oils from peppermint (Mentha piperita), lavender (Lavandula angustifolia), and spearmint (Mentha spicata) were shown to increase FCR and egg production of laying hens due to the presence of phenolic compounds, linalool, linalyl acetate, coumarin, flavonoids and carvone respectively (Torki et al., 2021). Furthermore, the result of supplementing the laying hen diet with fennel seeds, black cumin seeds and hot red pepper improved albumen qualities, yolk index and shell qualities (Abou-Elkhair et al., 2018). In a related study, laying hen fed a phytogenic blend containing fermented Schisandra chinensis pomace, fermented Pinus densiflora needle extract, and Allium tuberosum powder significantly improved the Haugh unit (Moon et al., 2021).

Phytozen®Liquid contains a blend of rosemary (*Rosmarinus officinalis*) oil, turmeric (*Curcuma longa*), sweet orange (*Citrus sinensis*), and magnesium sulphate. Rosemary is an herb containing rosmarinic acid, camphor, antioxidant carnosol and carnosic acid (Alagawany et al., 2017a). The addition of rosemary essential oil to the diet of laying hens improved feed conversion ratio, egg weight, eggshell quality, and Haugh unit (Bolukbasi et al., 2008; Cufadar, 2018; Garcia et al., 2019). Similarly, turmeric (*Curcuma*

longa), a member of the ginger family, contains curcumin as its main phenolic compound (Chanda and Ramachandra, 2019). Curcuminoids have a broad spectrum of biological and pharmacological activities, including growth enhancer, antioxidant, antiinflammatory, antidepressant, and neuroprotective activities, which have been well documented (Dalal et al., 2018; Gupta et al., 2012). Turmeric extract supplementation significantly enhanced egg quality parameters (Liu et al., 2020; Park et al., 2012). Phytochemical screening of sweet orange shows the presence of flavonoids and anthocyanins (Farag et al., 2020). Furthermore, magnesium is associated with improved eggshell quality at higher dietary inclusion levels (Kim et al., 2013).

Despite the beneficial biological properties each plant-derived compound can exhibit, to the authors' best knowledge, no research has examined a blend of these additives on laying hens apart from the few studies addressing the effect of the individual ingredients on laying hen performance and egg quality. Following the results of a previous study on broiler chicks, where the extract blend successfully mitigated the stressful effect of a sudden increase in stocking density (Julien et al., 2021), Phytozen®Liquid may help to consolidate the egg industry's goal of a progressive transition into furnished housing systems. Therefore, this study aimed to determine the effect of a formulated blend of botanical extracts (BE; containing rosemary oil, turmeric, sweet orange extracts, and magnesium sulphate) on production performance and egg quality of laying hens housed in a furnished cage system.

3.2 Materials and Methods

The study was conducted according to the Canadian Council of Animal Care guidelines and approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of Dalhousie University (protocol code 2020-035; April 2021). The study was conducted from July 15, 2021, until November 3, 2021; the birds used were 38 weeks old at the beginning of this 16-week study (38wks to 53 wks).

3.2.1 Housing

The furnished cage (Specht Ten-Elsen Poultry GmbH, D-47665 Sonsbeck, Germany) was a multi-tier design equipped with wooden perches, nest boxes, scratch mats, and pretested pecking blocks (Pecking block, is a commercial product of Probiotech International, St-Hyacinthe, Quebec, Canada). Using a chain, the pecking blocks were attached to one end of each cage. The nest box was fitted at one end of the cage, lined with artificial turf (Astroturf[®], 13 × 12 inches with multiple flexible spine clusters), and opened to an egg-collecting belt, with the egg saver wire extending parallel to and underneath the feed trough, 55 cm from the rear partition of the cage to prevent the eggs from falling off the tray. The house was well ventilated and was under a lighting regime of 16 h per day (5 - 10 lux).

3.2.2 Experimental layout and bird management

The experimental design was a 4-period crossover design with four cages/treatment in each period. Each experimental period included three weeks of treatment and one week washout period (no treatment). The BE used in this study is a widely available commercial product (Phytozen®Liquid, by Probiotech International, St-Hyacinthe, Quebec, Canada). As described in Table 3.1, the in-water supplementation of BE was alternated between the top and bottom-tier cages for the length of the trial. Each cage was treated as an experimental unit. A total of 280 Lohmann Lite laying hens were obtained from a reputable commercial farm and were housed in enriched cages. The birds were

allocated to 2 treatment groups, each containing four replicate cages of 35 birds, and were subjected to a period of social mixing before the trial. The laying hens diet was formulated to meet or exceed specifications of Lohmann LSL – lite (Lohmann, 2016). The analyzed composition of the diet is presented in Table 3.2. The BE liquid was administered at a recommended dilution of 200 ml in 1000 L of water. Each tier received Phytozen-supplemented water and fresh drinking water as a control and birds assessed them via the nipple drinkers. Feed and water were provided *ad libitum* throughout the experimental period. The water consumption for each experimental unit was monitored using the Paddlewheel Flowmeters (Model RB-400S8-GPM1, F-1000-RT Blue-White Industries).

3.2.3 Production and performance

Feed intake per pen was calculated by the difference between feed offered and orts. Feed intake was expressed on a per pen/hen basis. Data of weekly water intake were used to calculate the mean daily water intake (ml/hen). Eggs were collected, counted, and weighed daily. Daily egg production and total weight per replicate were recorded and expressed on a hen-day basis (Average daily egg weight, **ADEW**). The feed conversion ratio was calculated using grams of feed consumed divided by the average egg mass for each pen per day. There was no mortality; however, weak, and badly pecked birds were removed from the trial and recorded to correct for percentage egg production and feed conversion ratio.

Age (Weeks)	Experimental Period	Week #	Group design (Tier)		Measurement
			Тор	Bottom	
38	Period 1	Week 1	Phytozen	Control	PP measurements
39		Week 2	Phytozen	Control	PP measurements
40		Week 3	Phytozen	Control	PP and egg quality measurements
41		Week 4	Wash out week		No measurement
42	Period 2	Week 1	Control	Phytozen	PP measurements
43		Week 2	Control	Phytozen	PP measurements
44		Week 3	Control	Phytozen	PP and egg quality measurements
45		Week 4	Wash out week		No measurement
46	Period 3	Week 1	Phytozen	Control	PP measurements
47		Week 2	Phytozen	Control	PP measurements
48		Week 3	Phytozen	Control	PP and egg quality measurements
49		Week 4	Wash out week		No measurement
50	Period 4	Week 1	Control	Phytozen	PP measurements
51		Week 2	Control	Phytozen	PP measurements
52		Week 3	Control	Phytozen	PP and egg quality measurements
53		Week 4	Wash out week		No measurement

Table 3.1. I	Experimental	layout
--------------	--------------	--------

Note: Wash out week = no treatment; PP = Production performance

Table 3.2. Ingredient, calculated, and analyzed composition in phase 1 and phase 2 of diet fed to laying hens (as-fed basis, %, unless otherwise stated).

Ingredients	Laying period (wk)		
	38 to 41	42 to 53		
Corn	48.95	52.97		
Soybean meal	17.02	13.83		
Canola meal	9.96	10.00		
Wheat	10.00	10.00		
Limestone	4 63	4 57		
Soy Oil	2 40	1.82		
Shell mix	2.40	2.28		
Ovster shell	2.32	2.28		
Dicalcium phosphate	2.32	2.20		
Vitamin mineral premix	1.35	1.23		
	0.50	0.50		
Salt	0.36	0.34		
Calculated composition				
Metabolizable energy (Kcal/kg)	2,800	2,800		
Crude protein	16.80	15.71		
Calcium	3.90	3.82		
Available phosphorus	0.42	0.39		
Sodium	0.17	0.16		
Digestible methionine + cystine	0.58	0.54		
DL Methionine premix	0.20	0.17		
Digestible lysine	0.72	0.66		
Analyzed composition (%)	0.75	0.00		
Dry matter	88 80	89 53		
Crude protein	16.10	16.60		
Calcium	3.00	3.91		
Potassium	0.61	0.63		
Magnesium	0.18	0.18		
Total phosphorus	0.49	0.66		
Sodium	0.06	0.19		
Copper	17.49	29.20		
Manganese	70.76	104.84		
Zinc	86.64	104.36		
Crude fat	5.79	3.59		

Vitamin A = 1.00E+09 IU; Vitamin D3, premix = 5.00E+08 IU; Vitamin E = 500000 IU; Vitamin

K = 33%; DL Methionine = 0.5kg; DL Ca-pantothenate = 80%; Vitamin B12 = 1000 mg; Niacin

= 99%; Folic Acid = 3%; Choline Chloride = 60%; Biotin = 1000 ppm; Pyridoxine = 99%;
Thiamine = 98%; Manganese Oxide = 60%; Zinc Oxide = 72%; Copper Sulfate = 25%; Selenium
Premix = 2000 mg; Ethoxyquin = 60%; Wheat middling = 0.5kg

3.2.4 Egg sample collection and analysis

At the third week of each treatment period (weeks 40, 44, 48, and 52), 21 eggs per cage were sampled and analyzed for internal and external egg quality (Albumen height, yolk weight, egg breaking strength and eggshell weight) at the Animal Products and Technology Laboratory, Department of Animal Science and Aquaculture. Each egg was weighed separately and then subjected to egg breaking strength (N) analysis using the T.A.X.T plus texture analyzer (Texture Technologies Corp., Scarsdale, New York, U.S.A.) with Exponential Stable Micro Systems software, version 2.0.7.0. a 30 kg load cell and flat, cylindrical acrylic probe were used to measure the breaking strength. The blunt end of each egg was oriented upwards to apply force. The cracked egg was broken on a flat surface to measure the albumen height afterward. The albumen height was measured using an albumen heigh gauge (OCD[™], Technical services and supplies, Chessingham Park, Dunnington, York, England). The yolk was separated from albumen and weighed. The eggshell was weighed with eggshell membranes giving the eggshell weight. The percentage of egg yolk and eggshell was determined by dividing each component's weight over the weight of the whole egg, and the result was multiplied by 100. The weight of the albumen was determined by the difference between the egg weight and the yolk and shell weights. The Haugh unit was calculated as the correlation between albumen height and egg weight (Doyon et al., 1986) using the formula:

$$HU = 100 * log (h - 1.7W^{0.37} + 7.6).$$

Where:

HU = Haugh Unit

h = Observed height of the albumen (mm)

W = Weight of egg (g)

3.2.5 Statistical analyses

All data sets were analyzed using the GLIMMIX procedure (PROC GLIMMIX) of Statistical Analysis Software (SAS., version 9.4) for repeated measures. PROC **UNIVARIATE** was used to assess data distribution prior to analysis, and outlier data were removed. The model included the fixed effects of BE treatment, crossover period, and the resulting interactions using sattherwaithe degrees of freedom, the covariance structure used was autoregressive. The mean and standard errors were calculated using the LSMEANS statement for the fixed terms in the mixed models. Results were presented as scatterplots (where there is interaction) and column graphs representing the treatment effects across the four periods. Due to the difference in proximity between the top and bottom tiers to light, the tier and tier × treatment interactions are shown in Table 3.3. Error bars were not shown in the scatterplots because this will negate the constant variance assumption of the error terms. However, the square root of mean square error, \sqrt{MSE} (square root of the assumed constant variance of the error terms), was included to indicate the magnitude of variability. A value of $P \le 0.05$ was considered significant for all measures, and means were separated using Tukey HSD.

3.3 Results and Discussion

According to the literature, poor welfare associated with intensive husbandry may have a negative impact on poultry production results.

3.3.1 *Production performance*

The type III test of fixed effects showed a significant interaction (P<0.01) between BE supplementation and period for reduced water consumption, average daily egg weight (P<0.01) and feed intake (P=0.05) (Figures 1-3). There was an inconsistent effect of the BE blend on water intake, as shown by higher water intake in periods 1 and 3 (6.95% and 5.62%) and lower intake in periods 2 (10.87%) and 4 (5.71%) compared to the control groups. The reason for this inconsistence is not well understood.



Figure 3.1. Effect of BE on water intake (mean $\pm \sqrt{MSE}$) of Lohmann Lite hens. Data represents periodic differences between Phytozen and control groups. Treatments not having similar letter notation are significant (*P*<0.05) from the other.

The average daily egg weight in the BE group was higher in period 2 (6.34%; 42 to 44wks), and feed intake was lower in period 1 (4.89%; 38 to 40wks) compared to the control group. Previous studies report that the dietary supplementation of rosemary oil in laying hen raised from 28 to 76 weeks of age showed improved egg weight and feed intake compared to the control group (Abo-Ghanima et al., 2020). Çiftçi et al. (2016) and Yesilbag et al. (2013) reported similar results for egg weight and feed intake of laying quails (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica* and *Coturnix coturnix Pharoah*) diet supplemented with rosemary oils. However, Alagawany et al. (2017b) did not report a difference in dietary supplementation of an additive blend containing rosemary and thyme herbs on feed intake and egg weight of Hi-sex Brown laying hens. Abo-Ghanima et al. (2020) suggested that a possible mechanism to understand the activity of an essential oil is the promotion of digestive enzyme secretion and gut microflora ecosystem stabilization, leading to enhanced feed utilization.

The factors responsible for the lower feed intake in the botanical extract group from weeks 38 to 40 could be confusing. This is because turmeric and sweet orange have been reported to increase feed intake at dose dependent levels in poultry (Ebrahimi et al. 2013; Wang et al., 2015) due to their antioxidant activities. On the other hand, Malekizadeh et al. (2012) reported that turmeric powder supplemented at 1% decreased feed intake. Therefore, effects of turmeric on feed intake could be due to dose levels in the botanical mix.



Figure 3.2. Effect of BE on average daily egg weight (mean $\pm \sqrt{MSE}$) of Lohmann Lite hens were measured as a correlation between feed intake and egg weight. Data represents periodic differences between Phytozen and control groups. Treatments not having similar letter notation are significant (*P*<0.05) from the other

Studies by researchers on the use of phytogenic extract blend are not consistent on performance parameters which might be due to the strain of hen and poultry type, duration of experiment, inclusion level of the plant materials, plant parts or material, presence of antinutritional factors, and housing type (Harrington et al., 2020), or an interaction between these factors (Onbaşilar et al., 2018). In this study, BE supplementation did not improve the feed conversion ratio and hen-day egg production (Figures 4 and 5), but a tier versus treatment interaction was recorded for FCR (P<0.05) (Table 3). Though water consumption (P<0.01) and average daily feed intake (P=0.01) were lower in the bottom tier, a higher average daily egg weight (P<0.01) was observed in the bottom tier. The observed overall higher water and feed consumption by the top

tier hens could be due to their proximity to light (Table 3.3). Supplementary data on egg weight and egg mass (P>0.05) measured at weeks 40, 44, 49, and 52 are presented as figures 3a and b, in the supplementary list of figures.



Figure 3.3. Effect of BE on feed intake (mean $\pm \sqrt{MSE}$) of Lohmann Lite hens. Data represents periodic differences between Phytozen and control groups. Treatments not having similar letter notation are significant (*P*<0.05) from the other



Figure 3.4. Effect of BE on feed conversion ratio of Lohmann Lite hens measured as a correlation between feed intake and egg weight. Values are expressed as means± SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups.



Figure 3.5. Effect of BE on percentage hen-day egg production of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means± SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups.

3.3.2 Egg quality

The effect of in-water supplementation of BE significantly (P < 0.05) improved some internal egg quality characteristics, including albumen height and the Haugh unit, by 3.62% and 1.72% compared to the control group, throughout the experimental periods (Figures 3.6 and 3.7). This result could be attributed to the antioxidant activities of the botanical extract blend's bioactive components. However, the BE blend did not affect egg breaking strength, albumen weight, percentage yolk weight and eggshell weight (Figures 3.8 – 3.11). The study conducted by Abo-Ghanima et al. (2020) showed that Haugh unit was significantly improved in the rosemary group compared to the control group. Similarly, dietary supplementation of curcumin in 40 wk old heat-stressed laying hen improved eggshell strength and albumen height in the curcumin group fed for 6 wks (Liu et al., 2020).

Although present as an inactive ingredient in the botanical extract blend, reported antioxidant activities of sweet orange may help explain the effects on internal egg quality observed in this study. From 25 to 42 weeks, dried sweet orange peels were found to increase the albumen height and Haugh unit of laying hens (Ahmed et al., 2022).



Figure 3.6. Effect of BE on albumen height of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means \pm SE. Means that do not share similar superscripts differ at *P* < 0.05. Data represent the overall mean difference between treatment groups.



Figure 3.7. Haugh unit of Lohmann Lite hens measured as a correlation between egg weight and albumen height. Values are expressed as means \pm SE. Means that do not share similar superscripts differ at *P* < 0.05. Data represent the overall mean difference between the treatment groups.

Eggshell mechanical properties are critical for egg safety and economic value (Rossi et al., 2013), as good eggshell quality reduce egg breakage. It was expected that the presence of magnesium sulphate in the BE blend would result in improved eggshell characteristics. However, the eggshell characteristics of Lohmann lite hens were not improved in the current study. At a higher inclusion levels of magnesium sulphate in a water mineral mix, Dushanthi (2015) did not report a significant effect on egg breaking strength, which supports the result in this study. Although, other authors reported that higher dietary levels of magnesium improved eggshell strength in old and young laying hens (Kim et al., 2013; Seo et al., 2010). However, the egg-breaking strength was

observed to be higher (P < 0.01) in the Phytozen supplemented periods in the top tiers than in the Phytozen supplemented periods in the bottom tier (Table 3). Moreover, the tier×treatment interaction was significant for the egg-breaking strength (P < 0.01), albumen weight (P < 0.02) and egg yolk percentage (P = 0.03).

Some studies did not report any positive influence of the bioactive substances from rosemary, turmeric, or sweet orange on performance of laying hens probably due to the rearing duration, dose supplementation, breed, or statistical design (Alagawany et al., 2017; Hassan et al., 2016; Malekizadeh et al., 2012). However, our study clearly shows some evidence of the positive effects of the botanical extract blend The authors attributes the positive effects of the botanical extract to the synergistic action of various active molecules. Furthermore, in a study that compared egg quality of two laying hen strains kept in conventional and enriched housing, Onbaşilar et al. (2018) suggested that improved egg performance may be due to the presence of enrichments. Onbaşilar et al. (2018) concluded that interactions between cage type, strain, and layer age should be considered for egg quality traits. The extent of the interaction between the enriched housing used in this study and the BE blend is unknown. A future study comparing the effect of the BE blend on different hen strains and housing types could be useful in this case. Table 3.4 provides a summary of the effects of phytozen on production and egg quality.



Figure 3.8. Effect of BE on albumen weight of Lohmann Lite hens. Albumen weight is the difference between the egg weight and the yolk and shell weights. Values are expressed as means± SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups.



Figure 3.9. Effect of BE on eggshell breaking strength of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means \pm SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups.



Figure 3.10. Effect of BE on egg yolk weight were measured as a percentage of the egg weight of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means± SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups.



Figure 3.11. Effect of BE on eggshell weight were measured as a percentage of the egg weight of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means± SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups.

Parameter	Treatment			Tier				P-value			
	Tier1 Phytozen	Tier 2 Phytozen	Tier 1 Control	Tier 2 Control	SEM	Tier 1 Overall	Tier 2 Overall	SEM	Trt	Tier	Trt×Tier
Production and Performance											
Water intake (ml/bird/d)	186.32	168.31	179.57	167.38	2.152	182.94 ^a	167.85 ^b	2.25	0.095	< 0.001	0.218
ADEW (g/bird)	60.29	61.35	59.61	60.51	0.372	59.95 ^b	60.93 ^a	0.32	0.057	0.008	0.807
ADFI (g/bird/d)	101.97	108.27	106.74	106.28	1.813	107.27ª	104.36 ^b	0.98	0.458	0.011	0.005
FCR	1.827	1.856	1.873	1.804	0.014	1.849	1.830	0.02	0.837	0.259	0.012
HDEP (%)	94.89	94.45	93.86	94.57	1.478	94.38	94.51	2.10	0.763	0.950	0.789
Egg quality											
Albumen height (mm)	10.30	10.19	9.74	10.13	0.163	10.02	10.16	0.21	0.081	0.517	0.253
Haugh unit	100.30	99.37	97.29	99.68	0.769	98.77	99.52	1.06	0.097	0.499	0.131
Albumen weight (g)	35.64	36.88	37.23	35.42	0.308	36.43	36.15	0.52	0.843	0.604	0.017
Egg breaking strength (N)	56.98ª	52.61°	53.38 ^{bc}	56.79 ^{ab}	0.710	55.18	54.70	0.83	0.689	0.579	0.001
Egg yolk (%)	28.15	28.96	28.94	28.71	0.206	28.54	28.83	0.218	0.212	0.192	0.027
Eggshell (%)	10.48	10.47	10.47	10.55	0.085	10.48	10.51	0.124	0.652	0.765	0.743

Table 3.3. Tier effect and Tier*treatment interaction of a botanical extract on production performance and egg quality of

Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system.

Tier 1 (Top cages); the overall effect of the BE extract on the parameters taken on birds from the top cages.

Tier 2 (Bottom cages); the overall effect of the BE extract on the parameters taken on birds from the bottom cage; a, b, P<0.05

Note: ADEW, average daily egg weight; ADFI, average daily feed intake; FCR, feed conversion ratio; HDEP, hen-day egg production; SEM, standard error of the mean. Means along the same row with different superscript are significantly different at P < 0.05.

	Treatment Means			P-value		SEM		
-	Control	Phytozen	Trt	Period	$Trt \times Period$			
Production performance								
Water intake (ml/bird)	173.55	177.44	0.08	0.01	< 0.01	2.09		
ADFI (g/bird)	107.28 a	104.87 b	0.14	< 0.01	0.05	1.38		
ADEW (g/bird)	59.96 b	60.86 a	0.02	0.48	< 0.01	0.35		
FCR	1.838	1.839	0.95	< 0.01	0.24	0.01		
HDEP (%)	94.50	95.04	0.81	< 0.01	0.68	2.13		
Egg quality								
Albumen height (mm)	9.84 a	10.21 b	0.02	< 0.01	0.31	0.12		
Albumen weight (g)	36.78	36.57	0.52	< 0.01	0.81	0.30		
Haugh unit	97.89 b	99.60 a	0.02	< 0.01	0.52	0.56		
Egg breaking strength (N)	54.23	53.70	0.42	< 0.01	0.88	0.61		
Egg shell (%)	10.49	10.47	0.65	< 0.01	0.38	0.06		
Egg yolk (%)	28.89	28.75	0.50	0.01	0.39	0.17		

Table 3.4. Summary of the Effects of in-water Phytozen supplementation on production performance and egg quality from 38-52 weeks age in laying hens

Note: ADEW, average daily egg weight; ADFI, average daily feed intake; FCR, feed conversion ratio; HDEP, hen-day egg production; SEM, standard error of the mean. Means along the same row with different superscript are significantly different at P < 0.05.

3.4. Conclusions and recommendations

Considering the results obtained in the current study, it could be concluded that the application of this proprietary blend of botanical extracts in the drinking water of Lohmann lite hens showed some impacts on the average daily egg weight and average daily feed intake, and had great effects on albumen qualities. However, except for the egg yolk parameter, all other egg quality metrics decreased with increasing age. We recommend that further studies investigate the use of Phytozen®Liquid with different hen strains and housing systems (including furnished cages, aviary, litter systems and the conventional cage system). In addition, we recommend an early in-water supplementation of the botanical extract blend.

CHAPTER 4: The Effects of a Botanical Extract Blend on Stress Response,

Enrichment Use and Behaviour of Laying Hens Housed in a Furnished Cage System

This section of the research has been submitted to the Journal of Applied Animal Behaviour Science.

Makinde, T.O., and Adewole, D.I. 2022. Effects of a botanical extract blend on stress response, enrichment use, and behaviour of laying hens housed in a furnished cage system. Journal of Applied Animal Behaviour Science (Submitted).

4. Abstract

Phytogenic additives have been used in the treatment of anxiety and physical and emotional imbalances because of their antioxidant, anxiolytic, and antidepressant activities. However, no study has investigated the effects of a blend of plant extracts on the stress response, environmental enrichment use, and behaviour of laying hens housed in furnished cages. This study examined the effects of Phytozen® Liquid, a commercially formulated blend of botanical extracts (BE), on the stress response, enrichment use and behaviour of laying hens in a furnished cage system.

280 Lohmann Lite hens (38-week-old) were randomly allocated to either BE (40 ml Phytozen® Liquid in 200 L of drinking water) or a control treatment group (without BE in drinking water) for 16 weeks (4 x 4-week periods, each period consisting of 3 wk of measurement + 1 wk washout period) in a multi-tier furnished cage system. Each group had four furnished cages with 35 hens/cage. At 40, 44, 48, and 52 wks of age, blood samples from 5 birds per cage were taken from the brachial vein, while scan samples from daily video recordings were obtained to analyze for enrichment use and behaviour,

and pecking blocks were weighed weekly. All data sets were analyzed using the GLIMMIX procedure of Statistical Analysis Software (S.A.S., version 9.4) for repeated measures.

The fixed effect of the BE supplementation showed a reduced (P=0.02) serum corticosterone (**SC**) concentration (18.00% lower) compared to the control over time, irrespective of the periods. A significant interaction (P=0.04) between birds' age and BE supplementation was observed for perch use by hens in the afternoon. In period 3 (46-48wk), the BE supplemented hens used the perches 2.06% more in the afternoon than in the control groups. However, no significance was observed between the treatments for perch use in the morning. Similarly, the BE supplementation improved (P<0.01) scratch mat usage in the afternoon by 6.44% compared to the control throughout the trial. The BE increased (P<0.01) nest box use in the morning and afternoon compared to the control groups (11.37% and 15.10%, respectively), irrespective of the period or age. However, BE supplementation did not affect hens' pecking behaviour, pecking block usage, preening, and injurious pecking (P>0.05), irrespective of time of day and period. Significant tier-treatment differences were observed for serum corticosterone levels, perches, scratch mats, and pecking block use.

The result of the physiological response and enrichment use by Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system showed that in-water supplementation of BE extract could improve laying hens' positive affective state and overall quality of life.

Keywords: Environmental enrichment, furnished cages, crossover periods, scan sampling, welfare, botanical extracts

4.1 Introduction

Many countries have banned the use of conventional cages in a bid to enhance the quality of life for laying hens. Since 2012, the furnished cage housing remains the only cage system permitted for keeping laying hens in the European Union (EU). Similarly, the National Farm Animal Care Council's (NFACC, 2017) Canadian Codes of Practice for Pullets and Laying hens advised all egg farmers to embrace all initiatives to improve the quality of life of laying hens, including the gradual phase-out of conventional cages in Canada. Furnished housing offer the benefits of small group size in cages while reducing the poor air quality and poor hygiene that are sometimes associated with aviary systems (Tauson, 2002). Furthermore, the enriched housing system increases space allocation per bird compared to the conventional cages (Leone et al., 2007; Nicol, 2015; Rodenburg et al., 2005) and provides resources such as perches, nest boxes, scratch mats, and pecking objects that satisfy some behavioural needs of laying hens (Lukanov and Alexieva, 2013; Nicol, 2015). Besides increasing the opportunity for performing some instinctive behaviours, furnished housing also contributes to reducing the frequency of abnormal behaviour (Hartcher and Jones, 2017), increases the autonomy of birds over their environment (Marchant-Forde, 2015), reduces fear-related behaviours (Brantsæter et al., 2016; Ellis, 2009; Newberry, 1995), increases activity (Bach et al., 2019), and decreases bone fragility (Bizeray et al., 2002; Reiter and Bessei, 2001).

According to research on rats (Brydges et al., 2011; Harding et al., 2004), and laying hens (Campbell et al., 2019), animals housed in enriched housing have better welfare and are thus presumed to have a more positive experience than those reared in barren environments (Douglas et al., 2012). Even though enrichment materials are provided, there is no guarantee that birds will be interested in them or use them frequently (Godyń et al., 2019). This is

logical given that a variety of factors, including age, strain, enrichment material size and shape, poultry type, and the bird's affective states (emotions, moods, and affect) can all influence enrichment utilisation. While measurable physiological factors in birds can be manipulated to maintain homeostasis, the existence of enrichment structures increases the complexity of the environment and allows the birds to exercise more autonomy over their environment. The affective state, on the other hand, is a measurement of bird's mood and emotion, which can include anger, pain, frustration, pleasure, or comfort (Marchant-Forde, 2015). Several study publications provide ample evidence that poultry species have a limited interest in various enrichment items due to their affective state (Jones, 2004; Pichova et al., 2016; Riber et al., 2018). As environmental enrichment (EE) research advances, more focus is needed on strategies for improving and sustaining positive and repeated experiences in intensive production systems (Boissy et al., 2007; Vigors, 2019). Positive and repeated experiences are expected to promote good welfare in general (Burgdorf and Panksepp, 2006; Désiré et al., 2002; Yeates and Main, 2008).

Furthermore, EE could potentially alter animal's physiology and behaviour in a variety of ways that have an impact on their physical and mental well-being (Pohle and Cheng, 2009). Corticosterone is an important hormone in the regulation of stress responses to environmental enrichment in animals, including laying hens (Bari et al 2020; Campbell et al., 2020). There are debates on the extent of the effects of EE on corticosterone level. Fox et al. (2006) suggested that EE could decrease emotional reactivity by lowering stress hormone levels, including corticosterone. The second area of debate is the effect of EE on resting corticosterone levels. Reports on studies involving turkeys and male mice alluded to the

presence of novel objects and an increase in male aggression as potential sources of ongoing mild stress in enriched environments (Huff et al., 2003; Marashi et al., 2003).

Phytogenic additives have been demonstrated to be efficient in mitigating stress, anxiety, and emotional disorders in broiler chickens (Julien et al., 2021), swine (Brown et al., 2017) and rats (Perveen et al., 2009). As the poultry industry embraces the complexity of furnished cage housing for laying hens, innovative approaches for a positive emotional state must be promoted. The utilisation of botanical extracts is an innovative strategy. A recent review (Makinde and Adewole, 2022) showed that feed additives could help promote positive behaviour in laying hens, enhancing their quality of life across different housing systems. Animal studies have demonstrated that rosemary, turmeric, sweet orange, and magnesium sulphate have a variety of therapeutic effects. These properties include antioxidative (Alavi et al., 2021; Bakirel et al., 2008), antidepressant (Chattopadhyay et al., 2004; Poleszak et al., 2004; Sasaki et al., 2013), mental fatigue alleviation (Abu-Taweel, 2016; Heinrich et al., 2006), cognitive performance and mood improvement (Moss et al., 2009), and neuroprotective activities (Gupta et al., 2012; Sasaki et al., 2013). The bioactive compounds in rosemary oil (α -pinene and rosmarinic acid: Alagawany et al., 2017a; Villareal et al., 2017), turmeric (curcumin: Ceremuga et al., 2017), sweet orange (limonene: Lima et al., 2013), and ascorbic acid (Fraga et al., 2018) could be responsible for the blend's anxiolytic and antidepressant properties.

A blend of phytogenic additives, containing essential oils, has been shown to stimulate areas of the brain related with smell and taste (amygdala, insular cortex and prepyriform), resulting in antidepressant effects (Ceremuga et al., 2017; Clouard et al., 2015; Pant et al., 2019; Val-Laillet et al., 2016; Villareal et al., 2017). Similarly, plant extracts such as

rosemary oil, turmeric, sweet orange, and magnesium sulphate have been shown to lower circulating stress hormones in laying hens and broiler chicks (Mack et al., 2013; Nawab et al., 2020; Quinteiro-Filho et al., 2012). As a result, it is hypothesized that a fusion of these easily accessible and available plant derivatives would promote positive behaviour, thereby enhancing laying hen enrichment use and overall welfare performance. Earlier, Julien et al. (2021) showed that Phytozen effectively attenuated the effects of a sudden high stocking density on broiler chicks. In Chapter 3, we have shown that a blend of botanical extracts (BE) containing rosemary oil, turmeric, sweet orange extracts, and magnesium sulphate) improved some production performance and egg quality of Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system (Makinde et al., 2022); therefore, this study investigates the effect of BE on the stress response, enrichment use, and behaviour of laying hens housed in a furnished cage system.

4.2 Methods

The study was conducted according to the Canadian Council of Animal Care guidelines and approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of Dalhousie University (protocol code 2020-035; April 2021). In addition, the housing, bird management and experimental design are similar to what was reported by Makinde et al. (2022).

4.2.1 Housing

The furnished cage (Specht Ten-Elsen Poultry GmbH, D-47665 Sonsbeck, Germany) was a multi-tier design equipped with wooden perches, nest boxes, scratch mats, and pre-tested pecking blocks (Figure 1: Supplementary figures). The pecking blocks were attached to one end of each cage using a chain. The nest box was fitted at one end of the cage, lined with artificial turf (33.2×30.5 cm with multiple flexible spine clusters—same material as the

scratch mats, Astroturf[®]), and opened to an egg-collecting belt, with the egg saver wire extending parallel to and underneath the feed trough, 55 cm from the rear partition of the cage to prevent the eggs from falling off the tray. The furnished cages were located in a ventilated room with standard temperature between 21 to 27°C and under a 16h/d lighting regime (5 - 10 lux).

4.2.2 Bird management

A total of 280 38-week-old Lohmann Lite laying hens were obtained from a reputable commercial farm and were housed in furnished cages. The birds were allocated to 2 treatment groups, each containing four replicate cages of 35 birds, and were subjected to a period of social mixing before the trial. The experiment started at 38 weeks of age and lasted to 53 weeks. The laying hens diet was formulated to meet or exceed specifications of Lohmann LSL – lite (Lohmann, 2016). Please see Table 3.2 of chapter three for the analyzed composition of the 2-phase diet fed to the Lohmann Lite laying hen. Feed and water were provided *ad libitum* throughout the experimental period. The water consumption for each experimental unit was monitored using the Paddlewheel Flowmeters (Model RB-400S8-GPM1, F-1000-RT Blue-White Industries).

4.2.3 Experimental layout and botanical extract source

The experimental design was a 4-period crossover design with four cages/treatment in each period. Each experimental period included three weeks of treatment and one week washout period (no treatment and no measurement). The BE used in this study is a widely available commercial product (Phytozen® Liquid, by Probiotech International Inc., St-Hyacinthe, Quebec, Canada). The BE liquid was administered at a recommended dilution of 200 ml in 1000 L of water. Each tier received Phytozen-supplemented water and fresh drinking water

as a control and birds assessed them via the nipple drinkers. As described in Table 4.1, the in-water supplementation of BE was alternated between the top and bottom-tier cages for the length of the trial. Each cage is treated as an experimental unit.

4.2.4 Enrichment use and behaviour sampling

Two video cameras (Sensor type: 1/3 inch Type CMOS Sensor; Sensor pixels 1920×1080) were installed on all four replicate cages of each treatment. Daily video recordings of enrichment use and behaviour of laying hens were done in the morning (8:30 am - 11:30)am) and afternoon (14:00 pm – 17:00 pm) using the Network Video Recorder (Model 6499-24 Digital Video Recorder) throughout the treatment periods, from which only three days (Mondays, Wednesdays and Saturdays) of recordings were analyzed by 10 minutes scan sampling. The enrichment use and behaviour performed were analyzed separately for both times of day (morning and afternoon) following the method prescribed by Li et al. (2016) and Pereira et al. (2007). The pecking block (PB) use was analyzed as both a percentage of birds seen pecking on the enrichment in each time scan (pecking behaviour), and the average weekly weight in grams of PB use per bird. Laying hen's enrichment use, including perches, nest boxes, and scratch mats, were categorized as state behaviours, whereas pecking behaviour, preening, and injurious pecking are event behaviours. The behavioural category definitions are presented in Table 4.2. Thirty-six scan samples of each state and event behaviours were collected per camera daily for the eight experimental units. A total of 10,368 scans were obtained. Nine birds with badly pecked feet were removed from the flock during the trial. Egg production was calculated on a hen-day basis for the eggs collected from each experimental unit.

4.2.5 Serum corticosterone (SC) analysis

Blood samples (2 ml) were collected from the brachial vein using 23-gauge needle into serum tubes from 5 birds in each experimental unit at 40, 44, 48, and 52 weeks of age, and the birds were leg-tagged. Blood collection method followed the method of Littin and Cockrem (2001). All samples were taken within 3 minutes of the birds being removed from the cage and blood collection to minimize the effects of sampling on serum corticosterone. All blood samples were allowed to coagulate for 2 hrs at room temperature and centrifuged at 2,500 rpm for 10 mins (22°C). The serum was aliquoted and frozen at -20 °C until analysis. The serum corticosterone (**SC**) was measured by DetectX Corticosterone EIA. (Arbor Assays, Ann Arbor, MI). All samples were analyzed in duplicate. The sensitivity of the assay was 20.9 pg/ mL, with a detection limit of 17.5 pg/mL.

As reported by Arbor Assay, the cross-reactivities of the assay was reported for corticosterone (100%), corticosterone-21-hemisuccinate (18.90%), cortisone (12.3%), estradiol (3.3%), 17 hydroxyprogesterone (2.44%), allopregnanolone (0.76), Dehydroepiandrosterone sulphate (0.62%), estrone-3-glucuronide (0.38), and estrone-3-sulphate (0.24%). The optical density was generated by reading the well in a microtiter plate reader at 450 nm using the KC4 (Kineticalc for Windows, Bio-Tek Instruments, Inc.). The SC concentration of each sample was calculated using the 4PL software on MyAssays after correcting for the dilution of the sample.
4.2.6 Statistical analyses

All data sets were analyzed using the GLIMMIX procedure (PROC GLIMMIX) of Statistical Analysis Software (S.A.S., version 9.4) for repeated measures. The model included the fixed effects of BE treatment, crossover period, and the resulting interactions using sattherwaithe degree of freedom, covariance structure used was autoregressive. Both the state and event behaviours were presented as a percentage of the total observations for morning and afternoon. The mean and standard errors were calculated using the LSMEANS statement for the fixed terms in the mixed models. Results were presented as scatterplots (where there is interaction) and column graphs representing the treatment effects across the four periods. Due to the difference in proximity between the top and bottom tiers to light, the tier and tier \times treatment interactions are shown in Table 4.3. Error bars were not shown in the scatterplots because this will negate the constant variance assumption of the error terms. However, to indicate the magnitude of variability, the square root of mean square error was added, \sqrt{MSE} (square root of the assumed constant variance of the error terms). **PROC UNIVARIATE** was used to assess the distribution of data prior to analysis. Natural logarithm transformation test was performed for non-normal data. A value of $P \le 0.05$ was considered significant for all measures, and means were separated using Tukey HSD.

Age (Weeks)	Experimental Period	Week #	Group design (Tier)		Measurement				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Тор	Bottom					
38	Period 1	Week 1	Phytozen	Control	VR and weighing of pecking block				
39		Week 2	Phytozen	Control	VR and weighing of pecking block				
40		Week 3	Phytozen	Control	VR, weighing of pecking block and blood sampling				
41		Week 4	Wash ou	ıt week	No measurement				
42	Period 2	Week 1	Control	Phytozen	VR and weighing of pecking block				
43		Week 2	Control	Phytozen	VR and weighing of pecking block				
44		Week 3	Control	Phytozen	VR, weighing of pecking block and blood sampling				
45		Week 4	Wash out week		No measurement				
46	Period 3	Week 1	Phytozen	Control	VR and weighing of pecking block				
47		Week 2	Phytozen	Control	VR and weighing of pecking block				
48		Week 3	Phytozen	Control	VR, weighing of pecking block and blood sampling				
49		Week 4	Wash out week		No measurement				
50	Period 4	Week 1	Control	Phytozen	VR and weighing of pecking block				
51		Week 2	Control	Phytozen	VR and weighing of pecking block				
52		Week 3	Control	Phytozen	VR, weighing of pecking block and blood sampling				
53		Week 4	Wash ou	ıt week	No measurement				

Table 4.1. Experimental layout

Wash out week = no treatment; VR = video recording

Enrichment use/Behaviour	Definition/description
State behaviours	
Perch usage/Perching	Number of hens standing or resting on the wooden perch
Scratch mat	Number of birds standing or resting on the mat
Nost hov/Nesting	Number of birds having their whole body or a part of its body in
Inest box/inestilig	the nest box
Event behaviours	
Preening	Number of hens that preens its wings and feathers.
Desking hehaviour	Number of hens that gently or repeatedly pecks at the pecking
r eeking benaviour	block
Injurious pecking	Hen pecks at the feather or anterior of another bird.

Table 4.1. Ethogram of enrichment usage and recorded behaviours.

4.3 Results

The results of the fixed effects of BE supplementation on the evaluated parameters is highlighted below, first the overall effects and then the tier effects.

4.3.1 Serum corticosterone, enrichment use, and behaviour

The BE supplementation resulted in a reduced (P=0.02) serum corticosterone (SC) concentration (18.00% lower) compared to the control over time, irrespective of the periods (Figure 4.1). A significant interaction (P=0.04) between bird age and BE supplementation was observed for perch use by hens in the afternoon in period 3 (wks 46 to 48). As shown in the period 3, the BE supplemented hens used the perches 2.06% more in the afternoon than in the control groups. However, no significance was observed between the treatments in the morning (Figures 4.2, Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.1. Mean serum corticosterone responses of Lohmann Lite hens housed in furnished cages to in-water BE supplementation measured at wks 40, 44, 48, and 52. Data points with different letters (a, b) are significantly different (P < 0.05).



Figure 4.2. Percentage perch usage (mean $\pm \sqrt{MSE}$) by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) given the in-water BE supplementation. Data points with different letters (a, b) are significantly different (P < 0.05).



Figure 4.3. Percentage perch usage (mean $\pm \sqrt{MSE}$) by Lohmann Lite hens, afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE supplementation. Data points with different letters (a, b) are significantly different (P < 0.05).

Similarly, the BE supplementation improved (P < 0.01) scratch mat use in the afternoon by 6.44% compared to the control (Figure 4.3) throughout the trial. The BE increased (P < 0.01) nest box use in the morning and afternoon (11.37% and 15.10%, respectively) compared to the control groups, irrespective of the period (Figure 4.4).



Figure 4.4. Percentage scratch mat usage (mean \pm MSE) by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the in-water BE supplementation. Data points with different letters (a, b) are significantly different (P < 0.05).



Figure 4.5. Percentage nest box usage (mean \pm MSE) by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the in-water BE supplementation. Data points with different letters (a, b) are significantly different (P < 0.05).

However, pecking block usage, pecking behaviour, preening, and injurious pecking were not affected (P>0.05) by BE supplementation, irrespective of the time of day and period (Figures 4.5 – 4.8). The injurious pecking behaviour data presented was not normally distributed due to the rarity of its occurrence from the scan samples. Table 4.4 summarizes the effects of phytozen on behaviour, enrichment usage, and serum corticosterone levels.



Figure 4.6. Pecking block use in g/bird (mean \pm MSE) by Lohmann Lite hens given the in-water BE supplementation.



Figure 4.7. Percentage pecking behaviour (mean ± MSE) of Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the in-water BE supplementation.



Figure 4.8. Percentage preening behaviour (mean \pm MSE) of Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the in-water BE supplementation.



Figure 4.9. Percentage injurious pecking behaviour (mean \pm MSE) of Lohmann Lite hens housed in furnished cages in response to the treatments.

4.3.2 Tier effect

Significant tier-treatment interaction (P < 0.01) was on serum corticosterone levels. The **SC** of the bottom tier hens was lowest overall (17.44%) compared to the top tier hens. However, **SC** was lowest during BE supplementation to the top-tier hens and higher during in-water supplementation to the bottom-tier hens. Similarly, tier-treatment interactions (P < 0.05) were also found for perches, scratch mats, and pecking block use (Table 4.3). Table 4 showed that the BE supplemented hens in the bottom-tier used perches more in the morning and afternoon, the nest box was used more by the top-tier hens in the morning and bottom-tier hens in the afternoon, and scratch mats in the bottom-tier were used more in the afternoon in the BE supplemented hens periods compared to the control groups. Furthermore, a tier versus treatment interaction (P=0.007) was observed for pecking block usage. Table 4.2. Tier effect and Tier×treatment interaction of a botanical extract on enrichment usage, behaviour and stress response of

Lohmann Lite hens housed in a furnished cage system

Parameter	Treatment				Tier				P-value		
	Tier1	Tier 2	Tier 1	Tier 2	SEM	Tier 1	Tier 2	SEM	Treatment	Tier	Trt*Tier
	Phytozen	Phytozen	Control	Control	52111	Overall	Overall	22111			Interaction
Enrichment/State behavior	ur (%)										
Darahas (am)	50.26ª	50 71ª	50 68ª	17 82b	0.606	50 47	10.26	0.634	0.066	0.050	0.011
P l ()	30.20	50.71	50.08	47.02	0.000	50.47	49.20	0.034	0.000	0.039	0.011
Perches (pm)	49.71ª	52.27ª	52.19	47.64	0.621	50.95	49.95	0.747	0.039	0.186	<0.001
Nest box (am)	2.59ª	2.45 ^a	2.20 ^b	2.26 ^a	0.069	2.40	2.35	0.073	< 0.001	0.545	0.177
Nest box (pm)	1.81 ^a	1.95 ^a	1.68 ^a	1.52 ^b	0.06	1.88 ^a	1.60 ^b	0.080	0.003	0.924	0.084
Scratch mat (am)	2.88	3.09	2.86	2.85	0.085	2.87	2.97	0.057	0.229	0.094	0.053
Scratch mat (pm)	2.92ª	3.09 ^a	2.85ª	2.78 ^b	0.074	2.89	2.94	0.055	0.048	0.053	0.053
Enrichment/Event behaviour (%)											
Preening (am)	33.23	33.07	34.61	32.20	0.43	33.92	32.63	0.626	0.567	0.043	0.077
Preening (pm)	34.61	33.15	36.24	32.57	0.643	35.43ª	32.86 ^b	0.643	0.436	<.001	0.090
Pecking object (am)	0.77	0.71	0.78	0.77	0.043	0.77	0.74	0.074	0.596	0.465	0.531
Pecking object (pm)	0.75	0.70	0.81	0.72	0.043	0.78	0.71	0.052	0.483	0.103	0.668
Stress response											
Corticosterone (ng/mL)	15.10°	24.16 ^b	33.06 ^a	15.60°	1.81	24.08 ^a	19.88 ^b	1.93	0.016	0.031	< 0.001
Pecking block (g/bird)	7.16	10.31	11.47	5.08	1.819	9.31	7.70	1.287	0.810	0.354	0.007

Note: SEM, standard error of the mean. Means along the same row with different superscript are significantly different at P < 0.05. Tier 1 (Top cages); the overall effect of the BE extract on the parameters taken on birds from the top cages. Tier 2 (Bottom cages); the overall effect of the BE extract on the parameters taken on birds from the bottom cage; a, b, P<0.05 Percentage (%); all state and event enrichment/behaviours are presented as a percentage of total observations

	Treatment Means				SEM	
	Control	Phytozen	Trt	Period	$Trt \times Period$	
Enrichment/State behaviour (%)						
Perches (am)	46.80	47.79	0.16	< 0.01	0.15	0.62
Perches (pm)	49.92 b	50.97 a	0.03	< 0.01	0.04	0.44
Nest box (am)	2.23	2.52	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.14	0.06
Nest box (pm)	1.59 b	1.88 a	< 0.01	0.17	0.30	0.08
Scratch mat (am)	2.85 b	2.99 a	0.23	< 0.01	0.41	0.11
Scratch mat (pm)	2.82 b	3.01 a	0.05	0.01	0.61	0.09
Enrichment/Event behaviour						
Preening (am)	33.45	33.17	0.53	< 0.01	0.09	0.44
Preening (pm)	34.38	33.85	0.36	0.02	0.06	0.30
Pecking block (am)	4.61	4.62	0.99	< 0.01	0.12	0.44
Pecking block (pm)	4.52	4.48	0.85	0.01	0.71	0.25
Stress response						
Serum corticosterone (ng/mL)	24.17 a	19.82 b	0.02	< 0.01	0.13	1.67
Pecking block (g/bird)	8.14	8.71	0.76	< 0.01	0.15	1.85

Table 4.4. Summary of the Effects of in-water Phytozen supplementation on production behaviour, enrichment use and stress response from 38-52 weeks age in laying hens

Note: Percentage (%); all state and event enrichment/behaviours are presented as a percentage of total

4.4 Discussion

Previous studies across many animal species have shown the compounds in Phytozen® to enhance mental-well being, increased activity, reduce fear and stress response, as well as promote calm behaviours (Brown et al., 2017; Julien et al., 2021; Perveen et al., 2009; Noirot, 2017; Raza et al., 2006). This is consistent with the results of stress response and enrichment use obtained in this study. The BE supplementation affected the use of enrichment and behaviour occurrences at a given time. This study found that in-water supplementation of botanical extract significantly lowered circulating stress hormone, enhancing the overall physiological welfare of Lohmann Lite hens. Therefore, this section discusses how the study's significant results compare to other scientific reports and possible reasons for the observed tier-treatment interactions.

4.4.1 Serum corticosterone

In avian species, the level of circulating corticosterone is an important indicator of stress response. Neuroendocrine, behavioural, and physiological responses in birds have been investigated extensively. Under normal conditions, poultry birds produce some corticosterone, but changes in the circulating concentration could be due to various stressors, such as handling (Radke et al., 1985; Silverin, 1998), stocking density and social stress (Mashaly et al., 1984; Shini, 2003), fear (Fraisse and Cockrem, 2007; Labar and Ledoux, 2001), vitamin metabolism (Mahmoud et al., 2014; Saiz del Barrio et al., 2020; Satterlee et al., 1993), presence of environmental enrichments (Shi et al., 2019), housing type changes in housing environments (Abdel-Hamid et al., 2020; Kang et al., 2016; Koelkebeck and Cain, 1984) and so on.

Phytogenic additives are well-known for their antioxidant properties. In this study, the botanical extract blend containing rosemary oil, turmeric, magnesium sulphate, sweet orange, and ascorbic acid consistently lowered the circulating levels of serum corticosterone assessed four times during the trial. The exciting result of stress reduction could be attributed to the antioxidant properties of the BE extracts, as indicated in the literature. According to Julien et al. (2021), the BE blend had a favourable effect on stress mitigation, characterized by faster and consistent recovery from fear and lower bodily stress induced by a sudden increase in stocking density. Turmeric extracts and rosemary oil have also been shown to inhibit prostaglandin E2 in response to oxidative stress (Menghini et al., 2010). The result of stress hormone reduction in this study is also consistent with earlier reports on furnished housing compared with other housing systems (Krivankova et al., 2020; Matur et al., 2015; Pohle and Cheng, 2009). Similarly, Shi et al. (2019) found that layer breeders housed in colony cages with nest boxes secreted lower plasma corticosterone than the control group. This information highlights the welfare benefit of stress reduction of phytogenic additive blend on egg-laying chicken in an enriched housing system.

Blas et al. (2005) and Fraisse and Cockrem (2007) were the first to study tier differences in corticosterone levels to stress-related responses or unpredictable events in their surroundings. Blas et al. (2005) found acute stress hormone levels in older nestlings. In contrast, Fraisse and Cockrem (2007) observed no significant tier differences in plasma corticosterone concentrations between White Leghorn and Brown Hyline hens. The tier disparities identified in this study can be partially attributed to the influence of the BE, as evidenced by the lowest concentrations reported during the BE supplemented period to the top tiers (Table 4.3). Previous studies have found that broiler chickens exposed to continuous bright light had higher plasma corticosterone levels than subjects exposed to limited light; however, this effect could be transient and depend on different light intensities (Kang et al., 2020; Lauber et al., 1987). This finding implies that the BE blend has anxiolytic properties, as our earlier case report predicted on performance and egg quality, where the BE supplementation regulated the water/feed ratio of top-tier hens with more exposure to light. Other unknown factors could account for the high corticosterone levels in the bottom tiers during the BE supplementation. However, tier, strain, and age differences should be considered when analyzing the physiological response of hens to botanical extracts in future studies.

4.4.2 Enrichment use

There is no literature on the capacity of phytogenic additives to promote the use environmental enrichment items such as perches, scratch mats, nest boxes, and pecking objects in laying hens. The botanical extract blend in the current study demonstrates some evidence of improved usage of perches and perching behaviour, scratch mats, and nest box. The effect of the botanical extract blend on Lohmann Lite hens' use of nest boxes was significant regardless of the time of day. In contrast, significant outcomes for perches and scratch mats were only observed in the afternoon. Because increasing enrichment use can be equivalent to enhanced expression of natural behaviour, for the sake of this discussion, the terms enrichment use and behaviour may be interchanged.

4.4.2.1 Perch usage

Perching is an important natural behaviour that improves hen well-being. Among notable results of perch use in broiler chickens and laying hens are, increased activity and bone strength (Hester, 2014; Kaukonen et al., 2017), an opportunity for vulnerable hens to flee their aggressive mates (Appleby, 2003; Appleby et al., 1992), and access to roosting (Hemsworth and Edwards, 2020; Hongchao et al., 2013). Naturally, birds' preference for perching increases with increasing time of day, particularly at night (Campbell et al., 2016; Olsson and Keeling, 2000). Similarly, factors such as the strain (Faure and Jones, 1982), age (Levan et al., 2000), stocking density, and type of perch material could impact its utilization (Faure and Jones, 1982; Hester et al., 2013; Hongchao et al., 2013). Although Lohmann Lite hens in the BE treatment groups used the perches more in the afternoon than in the morning at certain number of weeks (46 - 48 wks), it is not clear the mechanism by which this happened. We can consider this an eye-opening discovery, warranting further investigation. Consistent with the behaviour of their wild predecessor (the red junglefowl), a higher percentage of birds roost at night (Abrahamsson et al., 1996; Duncan et al., 1992). According to Liu and Xin (2017), the majority of Lohmann Lite hens' perching activities occurred during the dusk-like period. The current study's finding suggests that BE supplementation enhanced increased use of perches during the day, but this cannot be directly linked to higher activities as other factors could be at play. To broaden this finding, other variables, including interactions between strain, perch type, cage size, and aggressive pecking activities must be correlated with the time of day.

4.4.2.2 Nest box usage

The use of nest boxes in furnished cages for laying hens is essential for improving good experiences and the rate of saleable eggs. However, factors such as the substrate type and location (Struelens et al., 2005) influence the attraction or acceptance of a nesting site. Artificial turf (Campbell et al., 2017; Struelens et al., 2005) and straw-bedded floor (Campbell et al., 2017) are common substrates; however, the latter is not sustainable because of the need for continual replenishment. Social factors such as the presence of dominant hens, delayed oviposition, or preference for other non-nesting sites could all influence hens' usage of nest boxes (Oliveira et al., 2016; Reynard and Savory, 1999; Rietveld-Piepers et al., 1985). The artificial turf utilized for the scratch mats was used to line the nest box in the furnished cage used for this research.

All eggs were laid in the nest box in this study. It is also possible that the cage's size made all hens lay their eggs in the private nesting site. According to Hunniford et al. (2014), hens aggressively competed for the available nesting site in a moderately sized furnished cage, whereas they chose other nesting sites in bigger furnished cages. It is important to note that the improvement in nest box use was enhanced by the botanical extract supplementation irrespective of the period or the time of the day compared to the control periods. This could imply that the BE made the hens more relaxed in the nest boxes, or possibly because the substrate in the nest box was the same as with the scratch mats. On the other hand, we speculate that there is a possible relationship between nest box use and reduction in serum corticosterone levels. Shi et al. (2019) reported that breeder hens with access to nest boxes had lower corticosterone levels compared to the control. This explanation does not entirely fit into this report since all birds had access to

nest box, however, stress in an ongoing activities in every housing type and the mitigating effort of the BE blend in reducing serum corticosterone could suggests the improvements in nest box visits. In addition to the nest box use, our results showed a higher laying rate in the afternoon among the hens that received the botanical extract blend (in period 1) than in the control group (see supplementary figures 2a and b).

4.4.2.3 Scratch mat usage

The presence or absence of exploratory behaviour has been used to evaluate the welfare of confined birds. Scratch mats could stimulate exploratory behaviour, such as foraging and scratching, compared to barren cages (Lay et al., 2011; Pokharel et al., 2018). In furnished cages, the wire floor precludes this natural behaviour. This natural behaviour can be mimicked by laying scratch mats on a wire floor and sprinkling a small amount of feed on the mats. (Sandilands et al., 2021). The significant effect of the BE on scratch mat usage suggests that the extract blend has the capacity to stimulate happy emotions and natural behaviour (exploratory) in the hens by increasing the frequency of visits or use of scratch mats. The anxiolytic effects of rosemary oil and sweet orange have been reported in male wistar rats leading to increased exploration and restoration of neuronal cells (Faturi, 2010; Rahbardar et al., 2020).

The result of the scratch mat used in this study could further suggest that its use may have been influenced by the size, accounting for the few numbers of birds found using it at each time scan. Compared to alternative housing systems, such as the aviary (where wood shavings are used as litter materials), the size of a scratch mat placed in the enriched cage is a function of the cage size. Similar to the results obtained by Sandilands et al. (2021), Li et al. (2016) also reported that scratching behaviour was higher in the moderately bigger furnished cages (medium furnished cage type III) compared to other smaller types of furnished cages and conventional cages. Thus, the size of scratch mats may be an important element influencing birds' propensity to utilize them more frequently in enriched cages. Hence, a single hen may occupy the mat for an extended period, preventing access to other birds. The current findings are consistent with previous research by Rieke et al. (2021) and Channing et al. (2001), in which laying hens were shown to spend more time performing active behaviours in the afternoon.

Pecking block usage and preening behaviour of Lohmann Lite hens were not different between the treatments. Bouts of injurious pecking behaviour were rare, and its occurrence is represented in Figure 4.9. Increased use of enrichment objects, including scratch mats, indicates increased opportunity for expression of exploratory behaviour by hens in the botanical extract supplemented groups. This study is the first attempt at examining the potential of the combinative use of phenolic-rich plant extracts in improving the environmental enrichment use of laying hen in furnished housing systems.

4.5 Conclusions and recommendations

This study concludes that this proprietary blend of botanical extracts containing rosemary oil, turmeric, sweet orange, ascorbic acid, and magnesium sulphate in the drinking water of Lohmann Lite hens showed some evidence of improved usage of perches, nest boxes, scratch mats, and reduced overall levels of serum corticosterone. A combination of these positive experiences, including reduced stress response and increased enrichment usage, contributes to improved welfare of Lohmann Lite hens in furnished cages. Results from the tier versus treatment interactions also provoke curiosity about the possible relationship between the blend of botanical extracts and light intensity. The study aimed to replicate commercial laying hen housing conditions. However, there were cases of image occlusion which was due to the group size used in the study. For ease of sampling, fewer birds are proposed for future studies. It is also recommended that the strain-strain interaction of laying hens with different housing types should be investigated for the Phytozen®Liquid product range. In addition, further studies on Phytozen®Liquid could involve a mild environmental stress challenge on furnished-caged-housed laying hens. It is also important that potential limitations of this study—including the number of replicates be taken into consideration in order to aid proper interpretation of results presented.

CHAPTER 5: Conclusions

5.1 Conclusions

The combinative effect of the phytogenic additive blend (Phytozen®Liquid) showed some significant evidence of improved production and welfare of Lohmann lite hens housed in a furnished-cage system. The botanical extract blend improved feed intake at 40wks (period 1), egg weight at 44wks (period 2), and enhanced albumen quality throughout the trial. Furthermore, the extract blend also showed improved use of enrichment objects (scratch mats, nest boxes, and perches) while decreasing circulating stress hormone throughout the trial period. To avoid overstating the extract blend's effects, it is apparent that some of the significant effects reported in this study varied with the age of the birds. Future research should attempt to administer Phytozen at a much earlier stage of their laying cycle. This study also inferred that proximity to light could influence the behaviour and performance of laying hens, regardless of the treatment. In conclusion, Phytozen®Liquid has the potential to improve the overall welfare of laying hens in furnished cages.

The result of this study highlights the potential economic benefits of this proprietary blend of botanical extract on the welfare metrics of laying hens in furnished cages. By implication, the results of this study will a) enhance the increasing adoption and awareness of the economic benefits of furnished cages in Canada; b) contribute towards the 2036 goal of phasing conventional cage use out of Canada; c) promote the acceptance of safe and healthy egg and egg products made from commercially available plant extracts, by the public.

REFERENCES

- Abdel-Hamid, S., El-Saleem, A. S. Y., Youssef, M.I., Mohammed, H.H., and Abdelaty,
 A.I. 2020. Influence of housing systems on duck behaviour and welfare. J. Adv. Vet.
 Anim. Res. 7, 407. https://doi.org/10.5455/JAVAR.2020.G435
- Abo Ghanima, M. M., Elsadek, M. F., Taha, A. E., Abd El-Hack, M. E., Alagawany, M., Ahmed, B. M., Elshafie, M. M., and El-Sabrout, K. 2020. Effect of housing system and rosemary and cinnamon essential oils on laying hen performance, egg quality, haematological traits, blood chemistry, immunity, and antioxidant. Animals 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10020245
- Abou-Elkhair, R., Selim, S., and Hussein, E. 2018. Effect of supplementing layer hen diet with phytogenic feed additives on laying performance, egg quality, egg lipid peroxidation and blood biochemical constituents. Anim. Nutr. 4:394–400
- Abrahamsson, P., and Tauson, R. 1997. Effects of group size on performance, health and birds' use of facilities in furnished cages for laying hens. Br. Poult. Sci. 47, 254– 260. https://doi.org/10.1080/09064709709362394
- Abrahamsson, P., Tauson, R., and Appleby, M.C. 1996. Behaviour, health and integument of four hybrids of laying hens in modified and conventional cages. Br. Poult. Sci. 37, 521–540. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071669608417882
- Abu-Taweel, G. M. 2016. Effects of curcumin on the social behaviour, blood composition, reproductive hormones in plasma and brain acetylcholinesterase in cadmium intoxicated mice. Saudi J. Biol. Sci. 23, 219–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sjbs.2015.05.010

- Ademola, G. S. 2012. Influence of Dietary Mixtures of Garlic and Ginger on Lipid Composition in Serum, Yolk, Performance of Pullet Growers and Laying Hens Article in. Int. J. Poult. Sci. https://doi.org/10.3923/ijps.2012.196.201
- Adeniji, O. B. 2012. Effects of environmental enrichment strategies on behavior and production performance of broiler breeder chickens reared at elevated temperatures https://trace.tennessee.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2236&context=utk_gradthes (accessed 2.3.22)
- Ahmadu, S., Mohammed, A. A., and Buhari, H. 2016. An Overview of Vitamin C as an antistress In Poultry. Malaysian Journal of Vet. Res, 7, 9-22
- Ahmed, S., Hasan, M., Resmi, S., Islam, M., Rahman, M., and Ahmed, T. S. 2022. Effect of dried orange peel on egg production and quality of laying hen. Bangladesh J. Anim. Sci. 51, 98–106. https://doi.org/10.3329/BJAS.V51I3.61785
- Alagawany, M., Abd El-Hack, M. E., Farag, M. R., Gopi, M., Karthik, K., Malik, Y. S., and Dhama, K. 2017a. Rosmarinic acid: modes of action, medicinal values and health benefits. Anim. Heal. Res. Rev. 18, 167–176. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1466252317000081
- Alagawany, M., Abd El-Hack, M. E., Saeed, M., Arain, M. A., Bhutto, Z. A., Fazlani, S.
 A., Brohi, S. A., and Arif, M. 2017b. Effect of some phytogenic additives as dietary supplements on performance, egg quality, serum biochemical parameters and oxidative status in laying hens. Indian J. Anim. Sci. 87, 900–905

- Alagawany, M., and Abd El-Hack, M. E. 2015. The effect of rosemary herb as a dietary supplement on performance, egg quality, serum biochemical parameters, and oxidative status in laying hens. Journal of Animal and Feed Sciences. 24:341–347
- Alavi, M. S., Fanoudi, S., Ghasemzadeh-Rahbardar, M., Mehri, S., and Hosseinzadeh, H. 2021. An updated review of protective effects of rosemary and its active constituents against natural and chemical toxicities. Phyther. Res. https://doi.org/10.1002/ptr.6894
- Altan, Ö., Şeremet, Ç., and Bayraktar, H. 2013. The effects of early environmental enrichment on performance, fear and physiological responses to acute stress of broiler European Poultry Science. Eur. Poult. Sci. 77, 23–38
- Appleby, M. C., Walker, A. W., Nicol, C. J., Lindberg, A. C., Freire, R., Hughes, B. O., and Elson, H. A. 2003. Development of furnished cages for laying hens. Br. Poult. Sci. 43, 489–500. https://doi.org/10.1080/0007166022000004390
- Appleby, M. C., Hughes, B. O., and Elson, H. A. 1992a. Poultry production systems: behaviour, management and welfare. Poult. Prod. Syst. Behav. Manag. welfare
- Appleby, M. C., Smith, S. F., and Hughes, B. O. 1992b. Individual perching behaviour of laying hens and its effects in cages. Br. Poult. Sci. 33, 227–238. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071669208417462
- Appleby, M. C., Smith, S. F., and Hughes, B. O. 2007. Nesting, dust bathing and perching by laying hens in cages: Effects of design on behaviour and welfare. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00071669308417644 34, 835–847

- Applegate, T. J., Klose, V., Steiner, T., Ganner, A., and Schatzmayr, G. 2010. Probiotics and phytogenics for poultry: Myth or reality? J. Appl. Poult. Res. 19, 194–210. https://doi.org/10.3382/JAPR.2010-00168
- Asensio, X., Abdelli, N., Piedrafita, J., Soler, M. D., and Barroeta, A. C. 2020. Effect of fibrous diet and vitamin C inclusion on uniformity, carcass traits, skeletal strength, and behavior of broiler breeder pullets. Poult. Sci. 99, 2633–2644. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psj.2020.01.015
- Bach, M., Tahamtani, F., Pedersen, F., and Riber, I. A. 2019. Effects of environmental complexity on behavior in fast-growing broiler chickens. Applied Animal Behavior Science. 219. 104840. 10. 1016/j.applanim.2019.104840
- Bailie, C. L., and O'Connell, N. E. 2015. The influence of providing perches and string on activity levels, fearfulness and leg health in commercial broiler chickens. Animal 9:660–668
- Bailie, C. L., Ball, M. E. E., and O'Connell, N. E. 2013. Influence of the provision of natural light and straw bales on activity levels and leg health in commercial broiler chickens. Animal 7, 618–626. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1751731112002108
- Baker, P. E., Nicol, C. J., and Weeks, C. A. 2022. The Effect of Hard Pecking Enrichment during Rear on Feather Cover, Feather Pecking Behaviour and Beak Length in Beak-Trimmed and Intact-Beak Laying Hen Pullets. Anim. 2022, Vol. 12, Page 674 12, 674. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI12060674

- Bakirel, T., Bakirel, U., Keleş, O. Ü., Ülgen, S. G., and Yardibi, H. 2008. In vivo assessment of antidiabetic and antioxidant activities of rosemary (*Rosmarinus* officinalis) in alloxan-diabetic rabbits. J. Ethnopharmacol. 116, 64–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2007.10.039
- Bari, M. S., Downing, J. A., Dyall, T. R., Lee, C., and Campbell, D. L. 2020.
 Relationships between rearing enrichments, range use, and an environmental stressor for free-range laying hen welfare. *Frontiers in Veterinary Science*, 7, 480
- Betul, A. Y., Muhammed, A. T., Mehmet, G., Fatih, Y., and Ahmet, Y. 2017. The effect of Rosemary (*Rosmarinus officinalis* L.) extract supplemented into broiler diets, on performance and blood parameters. GSC Biol. Pharm. Sci. 2, 001–009. https://doi.org/10.30574/gscbps.2018.2.3.0057
- Bezabih-Yitbarek, M. 2015. Phytogenics As Feed Additives In Poultry Production: A Review. J. extensive Res. 3, 49–60
- Bhadauria, P., Kataria, J. M., Majumdar, S., Bhanja, S. K., and Kolluri, D. G. 2014. Krishi Publication and Data Inventory Repository: Impact of Hot Climate on Poultry Production System-A Review. J. Poult. Sci. Technol. 2, 56–63
- Bizeray, D., Estevez, I., Leterrier, C., and Faure, J. M. 2002a. Effects of increasing environmental complexity on the physical activity of broiler chickens. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 79, 27–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1591(02)00083-7
- Bizeray, D., Estevez, I., Leterrier, C., and Faure, J. M. 2002b. Influence of increased environmental complexity on leg condition, performance, and level of fearfulness in broilers. Poult. Sci. 81, 767–773. https://doi.org/10.1093/PS/81.6.767

- Blas, J., Baos, R., Bortolotti, G. R., Marchant, T., and Hiraldo, F. 2005. A multi-tier approach to identifying environmental stress in altricial nestling birds. Funct. Ecol. 19, 315–322. https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1365-2435.2005.00976.X
- Blokhuis, H. J. 1984. Rest in poultry. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 12, 289–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-1591(84)90121-7
- Boissy, A., Manteuffel, G., Jensen, M. B., Moe, R. O., Spruijt, B., Keeling, L. J.,
 Winckler, C., Forkman, B., Dimitrov, I., Langbein, J., Bakken, M., Veissier, I., and
 Aubert, A. 2007. Assessment of positive emotions in animals to improve their
 welfare. Physiol. Behav. 92, 375–397.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PHYSBEH.2007.02.003
- Bolukbasi, C. S., Erhan, M. K., and Kaynar, O. 2008. The effect of feeding thyme, sage and rosemary oil on laying hen performance, cholesterol and some proteins ratio of egg yolk and Escherichia Coli count in feces - European Poultry Science. Eur. Poult. Sci. 72:231–237
- Bozkurt, M., Bintaş, E., Klrkan, S., Akşit, H., Küçükyllmaz, K., Erbaş, G., Çabuk, M.,
 Akşit, D., Parln, U., Ege, G., Koçer, B., Seyrek, K., and Tüzün, A. E. 2016.
 Comparative evaluation of dietary supplementation with mannan oligosaccharide
 and oregano essential oil in forced molted and fully fed laying hens between 82 and
 106 weeks of age. Poult. Sci. 95, 2576–2591. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEW140
- Brambell, F. 1965. Report of the Technical Committee to Enquire into the Welfare of Animals kept under Intensive Livestock Husbandry Systems. Her Majesty's Stationery Office, London

- Brantsæter, M., Nordgreen, J., Rodenburg, B., Tahamtani, F. M., Popova, A., and Janczak, A. M. 2016. Exposure to increased environmental complexity during rearing reduces fearfulness and increases use of three-dimensional space in laying hens (Gallus gallus domesticus). Front. Vet. Sci. 3, 14. https://doi.org/10.3389/FVETS.2016.00014/BIBTEX
- Broom, D. M. 1991. Assessing welfare and suffering. Behav. Processes 25, 117–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/0376-6357(91)90014-Q
- Brown, J. A., Bealieu, A., and Seddon, Y. 2017. Effects of a novel compound on aggressive behavior in grow-finish pigs. Banff Pork Seminar (Poster). Alberta.
- Brydges, N. M., Leach, M., Nicol, K., Wright, R., and Bateson, M. 2011. Environmental enrichment induces optimistic cognitive bias in rats. Anim. Behav. 81, 169–175. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ANBEHAV.2010.09.030
- Buller, H., and Roe, E. 2014. Modifying and commodifying farm animal welfare: The economisation of layer chickens. J. Rural Stud. 33, 141–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JRURSTUD.2013.01.005
- Burgdorf, J., and Panksepp, J. 2006. The neurobiology of positive emotions. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 30, 173–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.Neubiorev.2005.06.001

- Campbell, D. L. M., Dyall, T. R., Downing, J. A., Cohen-Barnhouse, A.M., and Lee, C.
 2020. Rearing Enrichments Affected Ranging Behavior in Free-Range Laying Hens. *Frontiers in Veterinary Science*, 7, 446-446
- Campbell, D. L. M., Ali, A. B. A., Karcher, D. M., and Siegford, J. M. 2017. Laying hens in aviaries with different litter substrates: Behaviour across the flock cycle and feather lipid content. Poult. Sci. 96, 3824. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEX204
- Campbell, D. L. M., De Haas, E. N., and Lee, C. 2019. A review of environmental enrichment for laying hens during rearing in relation to their behavioral and physiological development. Poult. Sci. 98, 9–28. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps/pey319
- Campbell, D. L. M., Makagon, M. M., Swanson, J. C., and Siegford, J. M. 2016. Perch use by laying hens in a commercial aviary. Poult. Sci. 95, 1736–1742. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEW111
- Casey-Trott, T. M., Guerin, M. T., Sandilands, V., Torrey, S., and Widowski, T. M. 2017. Rearing system affects prevalence of keel-bone damage in laying hens: a longitudinal study of four consecutive flocks. Poult. Sci. 96, 2029–2039. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEX026
- Casey-Trott, T. M., and Widowski, M.T. 2016. Behavioral differences of laying hens with fractured keel bones within furnished cages. Front. Vet. Sci. 3, 31. https://doi.org/10.3389/fvets.2016.00042

- Ceremuga, T. E., Helmrick, K., Kufahl, Z., Kelley, J., Keller, B., Philippe, F., Golder, J., and Padrón, G. 2017. Investigation of the anxiolytic and antidepressant effects of curcumin, a compound from turmeric (curcuma longa), in the adult male sprague-dawley rat. Holist. Nurs. Pract. 31, 193–203. https://doi.org/10.1097/HNP.000000000000208
- Chamove, A. S. 1989. Environmental enrichment: A review. Anim. Technol. 40, 155-178
- Chanda, S., and Ramachandra, T. V. 2019. Phytochemical and Pharmacological Importance of Turmeric (Curcuma longa): A Review 16–23
- Channing, C. E., Hughes, B. O., and Walker, A. W. 2001. Spatial distribution and behaviour of laying hens housed in an alternative system. Journal of Applied Animal Behaviour Science, 2001, 72(4) : 335-345
- Chattopadhyay, I., Biswas, K., Bandyopadhyay, U., and Banerjee, R. K. 2004. Turmeric and Curcumin: Biological actions and medicinal applications. Curr. Sci. 87, 44–53
- Çiftçi, M., Şimşek, Ü. G., Dalkiliç, B., Azman, M. A., Yilmaz, Ö., Mutlu, S. I., Özçelik, S., Baykalir, Y., Tonbak, F., and Bahşi, M. 2016. Effect of dietary orange peel extract on physiological, biochemical, and metabolic responses of Japanese quail reared under low ambient temperature. Turkish J. Vet. Anim. Sci. 40, 288–297. https://doi.org/10.3906/vet-1504-11
- Clouard, C., and D. Val-Laillet. 2014. Impact of sensory feed additives on feed intake, feed preferences, and growth of female piglets during the early postweaning period. *Journal of animal science*, *92*(5), 2133-2140

- Costa, C. A. R. A., Cury, T. C., Cassettari, B. O., Takahira, R. K., Flório, J. C., and Costa, M. 2013. Citrus aurantium L. essential oil exhibits anxiolytic-like activity mediated by 5-HT1A-receptors and reduces cholesterol after repeated oral treatment. BMC Complement. Altern. Med. 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6882-13-42
- Cronin G. M., and Glatz, P. C. 2021. Causes of feather pecking and subsequent welfare issues for the laying hen: a review. Animal Production Science, 990-1005
- Cufadar, Y. 2018. Effects of Dietary Different Levels of Rosemary Essential Oil on Performance and Eggshell Quality Parameters in Laying Hens. Selcuk J. Agric. Food Sci. 32:454–457
- Dalal, R., Kosti, D., and Tewatia, B. 2018. Effect of turmeric powder on egg quality, gut morphology, ecology and on immune system of laying hen: A review. ~ 978 ~ J. Entomol. Zool. Stud. 6:978–892
- Daramola, J. O., Abioja, M. O., and Onagbesan, O.M. 2013. Heat stress impact on livestock production. Environ. Stress Amelior. Livest. Prod. 53–73. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-29205-7_3/FIGURES/2
- De Reu, K., Grijspeerdt, K., Heyndrickx, M., Zoons, J., De Baere, K., Uyttendaele, M., Debevere, J., and Herman, L. 2004. Bacterial eggshell contamination in conventional cages, furnished cages and aviary housing systems for laying hens. Br. Poult. Sci. 46, 149–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071660500065359
- Denisson, M., Viana, M., Jose, G., Neto, S., Almeida De Lima, A., Leite, A. B., Souza,I.T., Suzana, M., and Moreira, A. 2020. Citrus limon (L.) Burm f. Essential Oil HasAnxiolytic and Sedative Properties by Modulating GABAA-Receptors Antônio

Euzébio Goulart Santana 2 Eliane Aparecida Campesatto 3. Brazilian Arch. Biol. Technol. 63:2020

- Denli, M., Vural, A., and Yeşilmen, S. 2019. The influence of oregano essential oil on egg quality and egg shell contamination of laying hens kept in furnished cages Animal Mechanization View project draxxin View project. Sci. Pap. Ser. D. Anim. Sci. 62, 79–84
- Désiré, L., Boissy, A., and Veissier, I. 2002. Emotions in farm animals: a new approach to animal welfare in applied ethology. Behav. Processes 60, 165–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(02)00081-5
- Dikmen, Y. C., Dpek, A., Şahan, U., Petek, M., and Sözcü, A. 2016. Egg production and welfare of laying hens kept in different housing systems (conventional, enriched cage, and free range). Poult. Sci. 95:1564–1572
- Dixon, G., and Nicol, C. J. 2008. The effect of diet change on the behaviour of layer pullets. Anim. Welf. 17, 101e109
- Döring, S. 2013. Exploratory and dust-bathing behaviour in laying hens kept in commercial aviaries and furnished cages
- Dou, J., Montanholi, Y. R., Wang, Z., Li, Z., Yu, Y., Martell, J. E., Wang, Y. J., and Wang, Y. 2019. Corticosterone tissue-specific response in Sprague Dawley rats under acute heat stress. J. Therm. Biol. 81, 12–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JTHERBIO.2019.02.004

- Douglas, C., Bateson, M., Walsh, C., Bédué, A., and Edwards, S. A. 2012. Environmental enrichment induces optimistic cognitive biases in pigs. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 139, 65–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APPLANIM.2012.02.018
- Doyon, G., Bernier-Cardou, M., Hamilton, R. M. G., Castaigne, F., Randall, C. J., 1986. Egg Quality. 2. Albumen Quality of Eggs from Five Commercial Strains of White Leghorn Hens During One Year of Lay. Poult. Sci. 65, 63–66. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.0650063
- Duncan, E. T., Appleby, M. C., and Hughes, B.O. 1992. Effect of perches in laying cages on welfare and production of hens. Br. Poult. Sci. 33, 25–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071669208417441
- Duncan, I. J. H., Slee, G. S., Seawright, E., and Breward, J. 1989. Behavioural consequences of partial beak amputation (beak trimming) in poultry. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071668908417172 30, 479–488
- Dushanthi, S. A. 2015. Evaluation of pH Levels of High Content of Calcium, Magnesium and Sulphate in Drinking Water on production Performance, Egg Quality, Bone Quality and Mineral Retention of Laying Hens. Masters Thesis at Dalhousie University, NS, Canada
- Ebrahimi, A., Ahmad, A. Qotbi, A., Seidavi, A., Laudadio, V., and Tufarelli, V. 2013. Effect of different levels of dried sweet orange (*Citrus sinensis*) peel on broiler chickens growth performance Abbas. Arch. Anim. Breed. 56, 11–17. https://doi.org/10.7482/0003-9438-56-002

- Egg Farmers of Canada. 2020. The forty-eight Annual Report of c.o.b. Canadian Egg MarketingAgency.https://www.eggfarmers.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2021/03/2020_Eg g-Farmers-of-Canada_Annual-Report.pdf
- Ellis, S. L. H. 2009. Environmental enrichment: practical strategies for improving feline welfare. J. Feline Med. Surg. 11, 901–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfms.2009.09.011
- Estevez, I., 2009. Behaviour and environmental enrichment in broiler breeders, in: 29th in the Poultry Science Symposium Series, Edinburgh, UK, 23-25 July, 2007. CABI Publishing, pp. 261–283. https://doi.org/10.1079/9781845933753.0261
- Farag, M. A., Abib, B., Ayad, L., and Khattab, A. R. 2020. Sweet and bitter oranges: An updated comparative review of their bioactives, nutrition, food quality, therapeutic merits and biowaste valorization practices. Food Chem. 331, 127306. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.FOODCHEM.2020.127306
- Farooqui, T, and Farooqui, A. A. 2012. Beneficial effects of propolis on human health and neurological diseases. Front. Biosci. (Elite Ed). 4, 779. https://doi.org/10.2741/418
- Faturi, C. B., Leite, J. R., Alves, P. B., Canton, A. C., and Teixeira-Silva, F. 2010. Anxiolytic-like effect of sweet orange aroma in Wistar rats. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 34(4), 605-609
- Faure, J. M., and Jones, R. B. 1982. Effects of sex, strain and type of perch on perching behaviour in the domestic fowl. Appl. Anim. Ethol. 8, 281–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3762(82)90211-5

- Felver-Gant, J. N., Mack, L. A., Dennis, R. L., Eicher, S. D., and Cheng, H. W. 2012. Genetic variations alter physiological responses following heat stress in 2 strains of laying hens. Poult. Sci. 91, 1542–1551. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.2011-01988
- Fox, C., Merali, Z., and Harrison, C. 2006. Therapeutic and protective effect of environmental enrichment against psychogenic and neurogenic stress. *Behavioural brain research*, 175(1), 1-8
- Fraga, D. B., Olescowicz, G., Moretti, M., Siteneski, A., Tavares, M. K., Azevedo, D., Colla, A. R. S., and Rodrigues, A. L. S. 2018. Anxiolytic effects of ascorbic acid and ketamine in mice. J. Psychiatr. Res. 100, 16–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JPSYCHIRES.2018.02.006
- Fraisse, F., and Cockrem, J. F. 2007. Corticosterone and fear behaviour in white and brown caged laying hens. Br. Poult. Sci. 47, 110–119. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071660600610534
- Froestl, W. 2011. An historical perspective on GABAergic drugs. Future Med. Chem. 3, 163–175. https://doi.org/10.4155/FMC.10.285
- Gabarrou, J. F., Lim, C. I., and Ryu, G. 2017. Effects of functional sensory molecules on growth performance of broiler under two different density. 21st Eur. Symp. Poult. Nutr. Salou/Vila-seca, Spain, 8-11 May 2017. Full Pap
- Garcia, E. R. M., Chaves, N. R. B., De Oliveira, C. A. L., Kiefer, C., and De Melo, E. P. 2019. Performance and egg quality of laying hens fed with mineral sources and rosemary oil. An. Acad. Bras. Cienc. 91
- Gebhardt-Henrich, S. G., Pfulg, A., Fröhlich, E. K. F., Käppeli, S., Guggisberg, D., Liesegang, A., and Stoffel, M.H. 2017. Limited associations between keel bone damage and bone properties measured with computer tomography, three-point bending test, and analysis of minerals in swiss laying hens. Front. Vet. Sci. 4, 128. https://doi.org/10.3389/FVETS.00128/BIBTEX
- Ghareeb, K., Awad, W., Nitsch, S., Abdel-Raheem, S., and Böhm, J. 2008. Effects of Transportation on Stress and Fear Responses of Growing Broilers Supplemented with Prebiotic or Probiotic. Int. J. Poult. Sci. 7, 678–685
- Gharejanloo, M., Mehri, M., and Shirmohammad, F. 2017. Effect of Different Levels of Turmeric and Rosemary Essential Oils on Performance and Oxidative Stability of Broiler Meat. Iranian Journal of Applied Animal Science, 7(4), pp. 655-662
- Godyń, D., Nowicki, J., and Herbut, P. 2019. Effects of Environmental Enrichment on Pig Welfare—A Review. Anim. 2019, Vol. 9, Page 383 9, 383. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI9060383
- Grandin, T. 2014. Animal welfare and society concerns finding the missing link. Meat Sci. 98:461–469
- Grashorn, M. A. 2010. Use of phytobiotics in broiler nutrition An alternative to infeed antibiotics? J. Anim. Feed Sci. 19, 338–347. https://doi.org/10.22358/jafs/66297/2010
- Gupta, S. C., Patchva, S., Koh, W., and Aggarwal, B. B. 2012. Discovery of curcumin, a component of golden spice, and its miraculous biological activities. Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol. 39:283–299

- Guy, J. H., and Wright, A. N. 2010. British Poultry Science Effect of enrichment with Pecka-BlocksTM on the behaviour and feather condition of commercially-reared broilers. https://doi.org/10.1080/713655280
- Harding, E. J., Paul, E. S., and Mendl, M. 2004. Cognitive bias and affective state. Nat. 2004 4276972 427, 312–312. https://doi.org/10.1038/427312a
- Harlander-Matauschek, A., Decina, C., Berke, O., Van Staaveren, N., Baes, C. F., and Widowski, T. M. 2019. An Investigation of Associations Between Management and Feather Damage in Canadian Laying Hens Housed in Furnished Cages. Anim. 2019, Vol. 9, Page 135 9, 135. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI9040135
- Harrington, D., Hall, H., Wilde, D., and Wakeman, W. 2020. Application of aromatic plants and their extracts in the diets of laying hens. Feed Addit. Aromat. Plants Herbs Anim. Nutr. Heal. 187–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-814700-9.00011-X
- Harris, C. S., Arnason, J. T., Hall, B., Haddad, P. S., Golsteyn, R. M., Chapman, B., Smith, M. J., Sidhu, S., Ovadje, P., Quach, H., and Ng, J. Y. 2021. Canada and the Changing Global NHP Landscape: The 17th Annual Conference of the Natural Health Products Research Society of Canada. J. Nat. Heal. Prod. Res. 3, 1–36. https://doi.org/10.33211/JNHPR.20
- Hartcher, K. M., and Jones, B. 2017. The welfare of layer hens in cage and cage-free housing systems. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 73, 767–782. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043933917000812

- Hassan, S. M. 2016. Effects of adding different dietary levels of turmeric (*Curcuma longa* Linn) powder on productive performance and egg quality of laying hens. Int.
 J. Poult. Sci. 15, 156–160. https://doi.org/10.3923/IJPS.2016.156.160
- Heinrich, M., Kufer, J., Leonti, M., and Pardo-de-Santayana, M. 2006. Ethnobotany and ethnopharmacology—Interdisciplinary links with the historical sciences. J. Ethnopharmacol. 107, 157–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JEP.2006.05.035
- Hemsworth, P. H., and Edwards, L. E. 2020. Natural behaviours, their drivers and their implications for laying hen welfare. Anim. Prod. Sci. 61, 915–930. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN19630
- Hester, P. Y. 2014. The effect of perches installed in cages on laying hens. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 70, 247–264. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043933914000270
- Hongchao, J., Jiang, Y., Song, Z., Zhao, J., Wang, X., Lin, H., Hongchao, J., Jiang, Y., Song, Z., Zhao, J., Wang, X., and Lin, H. 2013. Effect of perch type and stocking density on the behaviour and growth of broilers. Anim. Prod. Sci. 54, 930–941. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN13184
- Hoşnuter, M., Gürel, A., Babucçu, O., Armutcu, F., Kargi, E., and Işikdemir, A. 2004.
 The effect of CAPE on lipid peroxidation and nitric oxide levels in the plasma of rats following thermal injury. Burns 30, 121–125.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BURNS.2003.09.022
- Hu, J., Xiong, Y., Gates, R. S., and Cheng, H. W. 2021. Perches as Cooling Devices for Reducing Heat Stress in Caged Laying Hens: A Review. Anim. 2021, Vol. 11, Page 3026 11, 3026. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI11113026

- Huff, G. R., Huff, W. E., Balog, J. M., and Rath, N. C. 2003. The effects of behavior and environmental enrichment on disease resistance of turkeys. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 17(5), 339-349
- Hunniford, M. E., Torrey, S., Bédécarrats, G., Duncan, I. J. H., and Widowski, T. M.
 2014. Evidence of competition for nest sites by laying hens in large furnished cages. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 161: 95-104
- Ilori, B. M., Peters, S. O., Yakubu, A., Imumorin, I. G., Adeleke, M. A., Ozoje, M. O., Ikeobi, C. O. N., and Adebambo, O. A. 2012. Physiological adaptation of local, exotic and crossbred turkeys to the hot and humid tropical environment of Nigeria. Acta Agric. Scand. Sect. A - Anim. Sci. 61, 204–209. https://doi.org/10.1080/09064702.2012.656141
- Iqbal, Z., Drake, K., Swick, R. A., Taylor, P. S., Perez-Maldonado, R. A., and Ruhnke, I. 2020. Effect of pecking stones and age on feather cover, hen mortality, and performance in free-range laying hens. Poult. Sci. 99, 2307. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PSJ.2019.11.068
- Janczak, A. M., and Riber, A.B. 2015. Review of rearing-related factors affecting the welfare of laying hens. Poult. Sci. 94, 1454–1469. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEV123
- Jones, D. R., and Anderson, K. E. 2013. Housing system and laying hen strain impacts on egg microbiology. Poult. Sci. 92, 2221–2225. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.2012-02799

- Jones, R. B. 2004. The effects of early environmental enrichment on performance, fear and physiological responses to acute stress of broiler, in: G.C. Perry (Dept. of Clinical Vet. Science, University, Uni. of Bristol, U. (Ed.), Welfare of the Laying Hen. Edinburgh, pp. 231–241
- Jones, R. B., Carmichael, N. L., and Rayner, E. 2000. Pecking preferences and predispositions in domestic chicks: implications for the development of environmental enrichment devices. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, *69*(4), 291-312
- Jones, R. B. 1996. Fear and adaptability in poultry: Insights, implications and imperatives. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 52, 163–174. https://doi.org/10.1079/wps19960013
- Jordan, D., Štuhec, I. A., and Bessei, W. 2011. Effect of whole wheat and feed pellets distribution in the litter on broilers' activity and performance. Arch. für Geflügelkd. 75, 98–103
- Julien, C., Medina, B., Cottee, S., and Girard, I. D. 2021. The effect of a botanical-based liquid solution on broiler stress responses to increased stocking density, in: 2021 International Poultry Scientific Forum. p. 44
- Kang, H. K., Park, S. B., Kim, S. H., and Kim, C. H. 2016. Effects of stock density on the laying performance, blood parameter, corticosterone, litter quality, gas emission and bone mineral density of laying hens in floor pens. Poult. Sci. 95, 2764–2770. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEW264

- Kang, S. W., Christensen, K. D., Aldridge, D., and Kuenzel, W.J. 2020. Effects of light intensity and dual light intensity choice on plasma corticosterone, central serotonergic and dopaminergic activities in birds, Gallus gallus. Gen. Comp. Endocrinol. 285, 113289. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.YGCEN.2019.113289
- Kang, H. K., Park, S. B., Kim, S. H., and Kim, C. H. 2016. Effects of stock density on the laying performance, blood parameter, corticosterone, litter quality, gas emission and bone mineral density of laying hens in floor pens. *Poultry Science*, 95(12), 2764-2770
- Karcher, D. M., and Mench, J. A. 2018. Overview of commercial poultry production systems and their main welfare challenges. In Advances in Poultry Welfare. Woodhead Publishing
- Kaukonen, E., Norring, M., and Valros, A. 2017. Perches and elevated platforms in commercial broiler farms: use and effect on walking ability, incidence of tibial dyschondroplasia and bone mineral content. animal 11, 864–871. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1751731116002160
- Kiczorowska, B., Klebaniuk, R., Bąkowski, M., and Al-Yasiry, A. R. M. H. 2015. Culinary herbs – the nutritive value and content of minerals. J. Elem. 20, 599–608. https://doi.org/10.5601/jelem.2014.19.4.739
- Kim, C. H., Paik, I. K., and Kil, D.Y. 2013. Effects of increasing supplementation of magnesium in diets on productive performance and eggshell quality of aged laying hens. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 151, 38–42. https://doi.org/10.1007/S12011-012-9537-Z/TABLES/2

- Koelkebeck, K. W., and Cain, J.R. 1984. Performance, Behaviour, Plasma Corticosterone, and Economic Returns of Laying Hens in Several Management Alternatives. Poult. Sci. 63, 2123–2131. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.0632123
- Komada, M., Takao, K., and Miyakawa, T. 2008. Elevated Plus Maze for Mice. J. Vis. Exp. (22), e1088, doi:10.3791/1088
- Komori, T., Fujiwara, R. Tanida, M., Nomura, J., and Yokoyama, M. M. 1995. Effects of citrus fragrance on immune function and depressive states. Neuroimmunomodulation 2, 174–180. https://doi.org/10.1159/000096889
- Kondo, S, El Omri, A., Han, J. and Isoda, H. 2015. Antidepressant-like effects of rosmarinic acid through mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 and brain derived neurotrophic factor modulation. *J Funct Foods*. 14:758–766
- Krauze, M., Cendrowska-Pinkosz, M., Matusevi^cius, P. M., St_e Epniowska, A., Jurczak,
 P., Ognik, K., Tufarelli, V., and Bovera, F. 2021. The Effect of Administration of a
 Phytobiotic Containing Cinnamon Oil and Citric Acid on the Metabolism,
 Immunity, and Growth Performance of Broiler Chickens 11, 399.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ani11020399
- Krivankova, T., Voslarova, E., Vecerek, V., Bedanova, I., Blahová, J., and Chloupek, J. 2020. Comparison of selected indices of internal environment and condition of laying hens kept in furnished cages and in aviaries. Animal Science Journal. 91. 10.1111/asj.13400

- Lábaque, M. C., Kembro, J. M., Luna, A., and Marin, R. H. 2013. Effects of thymol feed supplementation on female Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix) behavioral fear response. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 183, 67–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ANIFEEDSCI.2013.04.018
- Labar, K. S., and Ledoux, J. 2001. Coping with danger: The neural basis of defensive behaviours and fearful feelings, in: McEwen, B.S. (Ed.), Handbook of Physiology. pp. 139–154
- Lauber, J. K., Vriend, J., and Oishi, T. 1987. Plasma corticosterone in chicks reared under several lighting schedules. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A. Comp. Physiol. 86, 73–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/0300-9629(87)90279-9
- Lay, D. C., Fulton, R. M., Hester, P. Y., Karcher, D. M., Kjaer, J. B., Mench, J. A., Mullens, B. A., and Newberry, R. C., Nicol, C. J., O'Sullivan, N. P., and Porter, R. E. 2011. Hen welfare in different housing systems. Poult. Sci. 90, 278–294. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps.2010-00962
- Ledvinka, Z., Tůmová, E., Arent, E., Holoubek, J., and Klesalová, L. 2000. Egg shell quality in some white-egg and brown-egg cross combinations of dominant hens. Czech J. Anim. Sci. 45:285–288
- Leone, E. H., and Estévez, R. E. 2008. Economic and welfare benefits of environmental enrichment for broiler breeders. Poult. Sci. 87:14–21
- Leone, E. H., Estevez, I., Christman, M. C. 2007. Environmental complexity and group size: Immediate effects on use of space by domestic fowl. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 102, 39–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APPLANIM.2006.03.004

- Levan, N. F., Estevez, M. C., and Stricklin, W. R. 2000. Use of horizontal and angled perches by broiler chickens. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 65, 349–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1591(99)00059-3
- Leyendecker, M., Hamann, H., Hartung, J., Kamphues, J., Neumann, U., Sürie, C., and Distl, O. 2005. Keeping laying hens in furnished cages and an aviary housing system enhances their bone stability. Br. Poult. Sci. 46, 536–544. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071660500273094
- Li, X., Chen, D., Li, J., and Bao, J. 2016. Effects of Furnished Cage Type on Behavior and Welfare of Laying Hens. Asian-Australasian J. Anim. Sci. 29, 887. https://doi.org/10.5713/AJAS.15.0576
- Lima, N. G. P. B., De Sousa, D. P., Pimenta, F. C. F., Alves, M. F., De Souza, F. S., MacEdo, R. O., Cardoso, R. B., De Morais, L. C. S. L., Melo Diniz, M. D. F. F., and De Almeida, R.N. 2013. Anxiolytic-like activity and GC–MS analysis of (R)-(+)limonene fragrance, a natural compound found in foods and plants. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 103, 450–454. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PBB.2012.09.005
- Liu, K., and Xin, H. 2017. Effects of horizontal distance between perches on perching behaviours of Lohmann Hens. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 194, 54–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APPLANIM.2017.05.001
- Liu, M., Lu, Y., Gao, P., Xie, X., Li, D., Yu, D., and Yu, M. 2020. Effect of curcumin on laying performance, egg quality, endocrine hormones, and immune activity in heatstressed hens. Poultry Science, Volume 99, Issue 4, 2196-2202, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psj.2019.12.001

- Lohmann, L. 2016. LSL-Lite Commercial Management Guide. Lohmann Tierzucht. Cuxhaven, Germany
- Lukanov, H., and Alexiev, D. 2013. EBSCOhost | 90540528 | Trends in battery cage husbandry systems for laying hens. Enriched cages for housing laying hens. Agric. Sci. Technol. 5, 10
- Mack, L. A., Felver-Gant, J. N., Dennis, R. L., and Cheng, H. W. 2013. Genetic variations alter production and behavioral responses following heat stress in 2 strains of laying hens. Poult. Sci. 92, 285–294. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.2012-02589
- Mahmoud, U. T., Abdel-Rahman, M. A. M., Darwish, M. H. A., Applegate, T. J., and Cheng, H. W. 2015. Behavioral changes and feathering score in heat stressed broiler chickens fed diets containing different levels of propolis. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, (166), 98-105
- Makinde, T. O., and Adewole, D. I. 2022. Can feed additives be used to promote positive behaviour in laying hens? A review. World Poult. Sci. J. 78, 21–40. https://doi.org/10.1080/00439339.2022.2003171
- Makinde, T. O., Cottee, S., Medina, B., and Adewole, D.I. 2022. A pecking block preference test on furnished-caged Lohmann Lite hens. Poster Presentation, Poultry Science Association Annual Meeting, July 2022. San Antonio, Texas, US
- Malekizadeh, M., Moeini, M. M., and Ghazi, S. 2012. The Effects of Different Levels of Ginger (*Zingiber officinale* Rosc) and Turmeric (*Curcuma longa* Linn) Rhizomes
 Powder on Some Blood Metabolites and Production Performance Characteristics of Laying Hens. J. Agr. Sci. Tech 14, 127–134

- Marchant-Forde, J. N. 2015. The science of animal behaviour and welfare: Challenges, opportunities, and global perspective. Front. Vet. Sci. 2, 16. https://doi.org/10.3389/FVETS.2015.00016/BIBTEX
- Marashi, V., Barnekow, A., Ossendorf, E., and Sachser, N. 2003. Effects of different forms of environmental enrichment on behavioral, endocrinological, and immunological parameters in male mice. *Hormones and behavior*, *43*(2), 281-292
- Mashaly, M. M., Webb, M. L., Youtz, S. L., Roush, W. B., and Graves, H.B. 1984.
 Changes in Serum Corticosterone Concentration of Laying Hens as a Response to Increased Population Density. Poult. Sci. 63, 2271–2274. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.0632271
- Mattiello, S., Battini, M., De Rosa, G., Napolitano, F., and Dwyer, C. 2019. How Can We
 Assess Positive Welfare in Ruminants? Animals (Basel). 9(10):758. doi:
 10.3390/ani9100758. PMID: 31581658; PMCID: PMC6826499
- Matur, E., Eraslan, E., Akyazi, I., Ergul, E. E., Eseceli, H., Keten, M., Metiner, K., and Aktaran, B. D. 2015. The effect of furnished cages on the immune response of laying hens under social stress. Poult Sci. 94(12):2853-62. doi: 10.3382/ps/pev297
- Mauldin, J. M. 1992. Applications of Behavior to Poultry Management. Poult. Sci. 71, 634–642. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.0710634
- McAdie, T. M., Keeling, L. J., Blokhuis, H. J., and Jones, R. B. 2005. Reduction in feather pecking and improvement of feather condition with the presentation of a string device to chickens. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 1–2, 67–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APPLANIM.2004.09.004

- Mcfadden, R. M. T., Larmonier, C. B., Shehab, K. W., Midura-Kiela, M., Ramalingam,
 R., Harrison, C. A., Besselsen, D. G., Chase, J. H., Caporaso, J. G., Jobin, C.,
 Ghishan, F. K., and Kiela, P. R. 2015. The role of curcumin in modulating colonic
 microbiota during colitis and colon cancer prevention. Inflamm. Bowel Dis. 21,
 2483–2494. https://doi.org/10.1097/MIB.00000000000522
- Mellor, D. J. 2017. Operational Details of the Five Domains Model and Its Key Applications to the Assessment and Management of Animal Welfare. *Animals*. 7(8):60. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani7080060
- Mellor, D. J. 2016. Updating Animal Welfare Thinking: Moving beyond the "Five Freedoms" towards "A Life Worth Living." Anim. 2016, Vol. 6, Page 21 6, 21. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI6030021
- Mellor, D. J. 2015. Enhancing animal welfare by creating opportunities for positive affective engagement. N. Z. Vet. J. 63, 3–8. https://doi.org/10.1080/00480169.2014.926799
- Meluzzi, A., and Sirri, F. 2009. Welfare of broiler chickens. Ital. J. Anim. Sci. 8, 161– 173. https://doi.org/10.4081/IJAS.2009.S1.161
- Menghini, L., Genovese, S., Epifano, F., Tirillini, B., Ferrante, C., and Leporini, L. 2010. Antiproliferative, protective and antioxidant effects of artichoke, dandelion, turmeric and rosemary extracts and their formulation. Int. J. Immunopathol. Pharmacol. 23, 601–610. https://doi.org/10.1177/039463201002300222

- Mens, A. J. W. M., Van, Kwakkel, P. 2020. Nutritional approaches to reduce or prevent feather pecking in laying hens: any potential to intervene during rearing? https://doi.org/10.1080/00439339.2020.1772024 76, 591–610
- Mohajeri, M., Rezaee, M., and Sahebkar, A. 2017. Cadmium-induced toxicity is rescued by curcumin: A review. BioFactors 43, 645–661. https://doi.org/10.1002/BIOF.1376
- Molnár, S., and Szollosi, L. 2020. Sustainability and Quality Aspects of Different Table Egg Production Systems: A Literature Review. Sustain. 2020, Vol. 12, Page 7884 12, 7884. https://doi.org/10.3390/SU12197884
- Moon, S. G., Lee, S. K., Lee, W. D., Niu, K. M., Hwang, W. U., Oh, J. S., Kothari, D., and Kim, S.K. 2021. Effect of dietary supplementation of a phytogenic blend containing *Schisandra chinensis*, *Pinus densiflora*, and *Allium tuberosum* on productivity, egg quality, and health parameters in laying hens. *Animal bioscience*, 34(2), 285–294. https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.20.0552
- Moorthy, M., Sundaresan, K., and Viswanathan, K. 2000. Effect of feed and system of management on egg quality parameters of commercial white leghorn laying hen. Indian Vet. J. URL https://www.researchgate.net/publication/290940839_(accessed 5.8.21)
- Mormède, P., Andanson, S., Aupérin, B., Beerda, B., Guémené, D., Malmkvist, J., Manteca, X., Manteuffel, G., Prunet, P., van Reenen, C. G., Richard, S., and Veissier, I. 2007. Exploration of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function as a tool to evaluate animal welfare. Physiol. Behav. 92, 317–339. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PHYSBEH.2006.12.003

- Moroki, Y., and Tanaka, T. A pecking device as an environmental enrichment for caged laying hens. Anim Sci J. 2016 Aug;87(8):1055-62. doi: 10.1111/asj.12525. Epub 2015 Nov 19. PMID: 27436770
- Moss, M., Cook, J., Wesnes, K., and Duckett, P. 2009. Aromas of rosemary and lavender essential oils differentially affect cognition and mood in healthy adults. Int. J. Neurosci. 113, 15–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207450390161903
- Namgyal, D., Ali, S., Hussain, M. D., Kazi, M., Ahmad, A., and Sarwat, M. 2021. Curcumin Ameliorates the Cd-Induced Anxiety-like Behavior in Mice by Regulating Oxidative Stress and Neuro-Inflammatory Proteins in the Prefrontal Cortex Region of the Brain. Antioxidants 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANTIOX10111710
- Navratilova, Z., and Patocka, J. 2016. Baikal skullcap (Scutellaria baicalensis Georgi) and its effects on the nervous system [WWW Document]. Psychiatrie
- Nawab, A., Tang, S., Li, G., An, L., Wu, J., Liu, W., and Xiao, M. 2020. Dietary curcumin supplementation effects on blood immunological profile and liver enzymatic activity of laying hens after exposure to high temperature conditions. J. Therm. Biol. 90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2020.102573
- Newberry, R. C. 1995. Environmental enrichment: Increasing the biological relevance of captive environments. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 44, 229-243. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-1591(95)00616
- NFACC. 2017. Code of practice for the care and handling of pullets and laying hens. Egg Farmers of Canada and the National Farm Animal Care Council. 2017

- Nicol, C. J. 1992. Effects of environmental enrichment and gentle handling on behaviour and fear responses of transported broilers. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 33, 367–380. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1591(05)80073-5
- Nicol, C. J. 2015. The behavioural biology of chickens. CABI Publishing
- Nidamanuri, A. L., Murugesan, S., and Mahapatra, R. K. 2017. Effect of Heat Stress on Physiological Parameters of Laying hen - A Review. Int. J. Livest. Res. 36, 1. https://doi.org/10.5455/IJLR.20170312042324
- Noirot, V. 2017. Modulating bird behavior with olfactory management [WWW Document]. Int. Hatch. Pract. URL http://www.positiveaction.info/pdfs/articles/hp31 7p11.pdf (accessed 4.13.21)
- Oliveira, J., Xin, H., Zhao, Y., Li, L., Liu, K., and Uk, A. 2016. Nesting Behaviours and Egg Production Pattern of Laying Hens in Enriched Colony Housing, in: ASABE Annual International Meeting. pp. 1–8. https://doi.org/10.13031/aim.20162456546
- Olsson, I. A. S., and Keeling, L. J. 2000. Night-time roosting in laying hens and the effect of thwarting access to perches. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 68, 243–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1591(00)00097-6
- Omar, R. E. M., Mahmoud, E. A., Karousa, M. M., and Randa, S. A. 2004. Changes in behaviour, performance and blood parameters of Sasso chicks supplemented with Propolis and Nigella sativa oil in their diets. *Journal of the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine Zagazig University - Egypt* 32: 57-65

- Onbaşilar, E. E., Ünal, N., and Erdem, E. 2018. Some egg quality traits of two laying hybrids kept in different cage systems. *Ankara Üniversitesi Veteriner Fakültesi Dergisi* 65, no. 1: 51-55
- Onbąsilar, E. E., Ünal, N., Erdem, E., Kocakaya, A., and Yaranŏglu, B. 2015. Production performance, use of nest box, and external appearance of two strains of laying hens kept in conventional and enriched cages. Poult. Sci. 94, 559–564. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEV009
- Pal, S., Choudhuri, T., Chattopadhyay, S., Bhattacharya, A., Datta, G. K., Das, T., and Sa G. 2001. Mechanisms of curcumin-induced apoptosis of Ehrlich's ascites carcinoma cells. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 288:658–665
- Pant, A., Agarwal, S., Jha, K., and Singh, M. 2019. Pharmacological neuroprotective efficacy of essential oils (eo) based aromatherapy: an insight. J. Biomed. Pharm. Res. 8. https://doi.org/10.32553/JBPR.V8I5.646
- Park, S. S., Kim, J. M., Kim, E. J., Kim, H. S., An, B. K., and Kang, C. W. 2012. Effects of Dietary Turmeric Powder on Laying Performance and Egg Qualities in Laying Hens. Korean J. Poult. Sci. 39:27–32
- Pejman, N., Kallas, Z., Dalmau, A., and Velarde, A. 2019. Should Animal Welfare Regulations Be More Restrictive? A Case Study in Eight European Union Countries. *Animals*, 9, 195. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani9040195

- Pereira, D. F., Nääs, I. A., Romanini, C. E. B., Salgado, D. D., and Pereira, G. O. T. 2007. Broiler breeder behaviour and egg production as function of environmental temperature. Brazilian J. Poult. Sci. 9, 9–16. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1516-635X2007000100002
- Perveen, T., Haider, S., Kanwal, S., Haleem, D., and Haider, S. K. S. 2009. Repeated administration of Nigella sativa decreases 5-HT turnover and produces anxiolytic effects in rats – PubMed. Pak. J. Pharm. Sci. URL https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19339222/ (accessed 4.13.21)
- Pettersson, I. C., Weeks, C. A., and Nicol, C. J. 2017. Provision of a resource package reduces feather pecking and improves ranging distribution on free-range layer farms.
 Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 195, 60–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APPLANIM.2017.06.007
- Pichova, K., Nordgreen, J., Leterrier, C., Kostal, L., and Moe, R.O. 2016. The effects of food-related environmental complexity on litter directed behaviour, fear and exploration of novel stimuli in young broiler chickens. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 174, 83–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2015.11.007
- Pickel, T., Scholz, B., and Schrader, L. 2010. Perch material and diameter affects particular perching behaviours in laying hens. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, *1*(127), 37-42
- Pires, P. G. da S., Bavaresco, C., Prato, B. S., Wirth, M. L., Moraes, P. de O. 2021. The relationship between egg quality and hen housing systems - A systematic review. Livest. Sci. 250, 104597. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.LIVSCI.2021.104597

- Pohle, K., and Cheng, H. W. 2009. Furnished cage system and hen well-being: Comparative effects of furnished cages and battery cages on behavioral exhibitions in White Leghorn chickens. Poult. Sci. 88, 1559–1564. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS.2009-00045
- Pokharel, B. B., Boecker, I., Kwon, I. Y., Jeyachanthiran, L., McBride, P., and Harlander-Matauschek, A. 2018. How does the presence of excreta affect the behavior of laying hens on scratch pads? Poult. Sci. 97, 743–748. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEX375
- Poleszak, E., Szewczyk, B., Kędzierska, E., Wlaź, P., Pilc, A., and Nowak, G. 2004.
 Antidepressant- and anxiolytic-like activity of magnesium in mice. Pharmacol.
 Biochem. Behav. 78, 7–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2004.01.006
- Prytzyk, E., Dantas, A. P., Salomão, K., Pereira, A. S., Bankova, V. S., De Castro, S. L., and Neto, F.R.A. 2003. Flavonoids and trypanocidal activity of Bulgarian propolis.
 J. Ethnopharmacol. 88, 189–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-8741(03)00210-1
- Quinteiro-Filho, W. M., Gomes, A. V. S., Pinheiro, M. L., Ribeiro, A., Ferraz-de-Paula, V., Astolfi-Ferreira, C. S., Ferreira, A. J. P., and Palermo-Neto, J. 2012. Heat stress impairs performance and induces intestinal inflammation in broiler chickens infected with Salmonella Enteritidis. Avian Pathol. 41, 421–427. https://doi.org/10.1080/03079457.2012.709315
- Radke, W. J., Albasi, C. M., Rees, A., and Harvey, S. 1985. Stress and ACTH stimulate aldosterone secretion in the fowl (Gallus domesticus). Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part A Physiol. 82, 285–288. https://doi.org/10.1016/0300-9629(85)90855-2

- Radwan-Nadia, L., Hassan, R. A., Qota, E. M., and Fayek, H. M. 2008. Effect of natural antioxidant on oxidative stability of eggs and productive and reproductive performance of laying hens. Int. J. Poult. Sci. 7, 134–150. https://doi.org/10.3923/IJPS.2008.134.150
- Rahardja, D. P., Hakim, M. R., and Lestari, V. S. 2017. Egg Production Performance of Old Laying Hen Fed Dietary Turmeric Powder, World Academy of Science, Engineering and Technology, International Journal of Biological, Agricultural, Food and Biotechnological Engineering, (9)748-752
- Rahbardar, G. M., and Hosseinzadeh, H. 2020. Therapeutic effects of rosemary (*Rosmarinus officinalis* L.) and its active constituents on nervous system disorders. Iran J Basic Med Sci. 9:1100-1112. doi: 10.22038/ijbms.2020.45269.10541
- Ramadan, S. G. A. 2013. Behaviour, Welfare and Performance of Broiler Chicks Fed Dietary Essential Oils as Growth Promoter. Assiut Vet. Med. J. 59, 107–119. https://doi.org/10.21608/AVMJ.2013.171503
- Ramiah, S. K., Awad, E. A., Mookiah, S., and Idrus, Z. 2019. Effects of zinc oxide nanoparticles on growth performance and concentrations of malondialdehyde, zinc in tissues, and corticosterone in broiler chickens under heat stress conditions. Poult. Sci. 98, 3828–3838. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEZ093
- Ratnakaran, A. P., and Madiajagan, B. 2016. Identification of male fertility marker View project Global climate change: the welfare and productivity of dairy cows (the international cooperation) View project. https://doi.org/10.3923/ajas.2017.1.13

- Raza, M., El-Hadiah, T. M., and Al-Shabanah, O. 2006. A. Journal of herbs, spices and medicinal plants. 12(1-2): 153-164
- Reiter, K., and Bessei, W. 2001. Effect of reduced weight load on locomotor activity and leg disorders in broiler chicken, in: 6th European Symposium on Poultry Welfare. At: Zollikhofen
- Reynard, M., and Savory, C. J. 1999. Stress-induced oviposition delays in laying hens: Duration and consequences for eggshell quality. Br. Poult. Sci. 40, 585–591. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071669986945
- Riber, A. B., van De Weerd, H. A., De Jong, I. C., and Steenfeldt, S. 2018. Review of environmental enrichment for broiler chickens. Poult. Sci. 97, 378–396. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEX344
- Rieke, L., Spindler, B., Zylka, I., Kemper, N., and Giersberg, M. F. 2021. Pecking Behavior in Conventional Layer Hybrids and Dual-Purpose Hens Throughout the Laying Period. Front Vet Sci. 23;8:660400. doi: 10.3389/fvets.2021.660400
- Rietveld-Piepers, B., Blokhuis, H. J., and Wiepkema, P.R. 1985. Egg-laying behaviour and nest-site selection of domestic hens kept in small floor-pens. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 14, 75–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-1591(85)90039-5
- Rodenburg, T. B., Tuyttens, F. A. M., Sonck, B., De Reu, K., Herman, L., and Zoons, J. 2005. Welfare, Health, and Hygiene of Laying Hens Housed in Furnished Cages and in Alternative Housing Systems. J. Appl. Anim. Welf. Sci. 8, 211–226. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327604JAWS0803 5

- Rokade, J. J., Shinde, A. S., Bhanja, S. K., Praveen, K. T., Pramod, K., and Mandal, A.
 B. 2017. Evaluation of magnesium sulphate in broiler chicken during hot-dry summer using zoo technical, molecular and physio-biochemical tools. Anim. Nutr. Feed Technol. 17, 13–23. https://doi.org/10.5958/0974-181X.2017.00002.6
- Rombolà, L., Tridico, L., Scuteri, D., Sakurada, T., Sakurada, S., Mizoguchi, H., Avato,
 P., Corasaniti, M. T., Bagetta, G., and Morrone, L. A. 2017. Bergamot Essential Oil
 Attenuates Anxiety-Like Behaviour in Rats. Mol. Vol. 22, Page 614 22, 614.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/MOLECULES22040614
- Rondoni, A., Asioli, D., and Millan, E. 2020. Consumer behaviour, perceptions, and preferences towards eggs: A review of the literature and discussion of industry implications. Trends Food Sci. Technol. 106, 391–401. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TIFS.2020.10.038
- Rossi, M., Nys, Y., Anton, M., Bain, M., De Ketelaere, B., De Reu, K., Dunn, I., Gautron, J., Hammershoj, M., Hidalgo, A., Meluzzi, A., Mertens, K., and Sirri, F. 2013. Developments in understanding and assessment of egg and egg product quality over the last century. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 69, 414–429. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043933913000408
- Saiz del Barrio, A., Mansilla, W. D., Navarro-Villa, A., Mica, J. H., Smeets, J. H., den Hartog, L. A., and García-Ruiz, A. I. 2020. Effect of mineral and vitamin C mix on growth performance and blood corticosterone concentrations in heat-stressed broilers. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 29, 23–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JAPR.2019.11.001

- Saki, A. A., Aliarabi, H., Siyar, S. A. H., Salari, J., and Hashemi, M. 2014. Effect of a phytogenic feed additive on performance, ovarian morphology, serum lipid parameters and egg sensory quality in laying hen. Vet. Res. Forum 5, 287
- Sandilands, V., Baker, L., Donbavand, J., and Brocklehurst, S. 2021. Effects of Different Scratch Mat Designs on Hen Behaviour and Eggs Laid in Enriched Cages. Anim. 2021, Vol. 11, Page 1544 11, 1544. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI11061544
- Sasaki, K., El Omri, A., Kondo, S., Han, J., and Isoda, H. 2013. Rosmarinus officinalis polyphenols produce anti-depressant like effect through monoaminergic and cholinergic functions modulation. Behav. Brain Res. 238, 86–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2012.10.010
- Satterlee, D. G., Jones, R. B., and Ryder, F. H. 1993. Effects of Vitamin C supplementation on the adrenocortical and tonic immobility fear reactions of Japanese quail genetically selected for high corticosterone response to stress. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 35, 347–357. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-1591(93)90086-5
- Scrinis, G., Parker, C., and Carey, R. 2017. The Caged Chicken or the Free-Range Egg? The Regulatory and Market Dynamics of Layer-Hen Welfare in the UK, Australia and the USA. J. Agric. Environ. Ethics 30, 783–808. https://doi.org/10.1007/S10806-017-9699-Y/TABLES/4
- Seo, Y, Shin, K., Rhee, A., Chi, Y., Han, J., and Paik, I. 2010. Effects of Dietary Fe-soy Proteinate and MgO on Egg Production and Quality of Eggshell in Laying Hens Anim Biosci;23(8):1043-1048. DOI: https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.2010.10076

- Shen, L., Liu, L., and Ji, H. F. 2017. Regulative effects of curcumin spice administration on gut microbiota and its pharmacological implications. Food Nutr. Res. 61. https://doi.org/10.1080/16546628.2017.1361780
- Sherwin, C. M., Lewis, P. D., and Perry, G. C. 1999. The effects of environmental enrichment and intermittent lighting on the behaviour and welfare of male domestic turkeys. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 62, 319–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1591(98)00215-9
- Shini, S. 2003. Physiological Responses of Laying Hens to the Alternative Housing Systems. Int. J. Poult. Sci. 2, 357–360
- Siege, H. S. 1971. Adrenals, Stress and the Environment. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 27, 327– 349. https://doi.org/10.1079/WPS19710038
- Silverin, B. 1998. Behavioural and hormonal responses of the pied flycatcher to environmental stressors. Anim. Behav. 55, 1411–1420. https://doi.org/10.1006/ANBE.1997.0717
- Sogut, B., Çelik, İ., and Tuluce, Y. 2008. The Effects of Diet Supplemented with the Black Cumin (Nigella sativa L.) upon Immune Potential and Antioxidant Marker Enzymes and Lipid Peroxidation in Broiler Chicks. J. Anim. Vet. Adv. 7, 343–354. https://doi.org/10.2/JQUERY.MIN.JS
- Soliman, F. N. K., and El-Sabrout, K. 2020. Light wavelengths/colors: Future prospects for broiler behavior and production. J. Vet. Behav. 36, 34–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JVEB.2019.10.014

- Struelens, E., Tuyttens, F. A. M., Janssen, A., Leroy, T., Audoorn, L., Vranken, E., De Baere, K., Ödberg, F., Berckmans, D., Zoons, J., and Sonck, B. 2005. Design of laying nests in furnished cages: influence of nesting material, nest box position and seclusion. Br. Poult. Sci. 46, 9–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071660400024050
- Tahamtani, F. M., Pedersen, I. J., and Riber, A. B. 2020. Effects of environmental complexity on welfare indicators of fast-growing broiler chickens. Poult. Sci. 99, 21–29. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEZ510
- Tahamtani, F. M., Brantsæter, M., Nordgreen, J., Sandberg, E., Hansen, T. B., Nødtvedt, A., Rodenburg, T. B., Moe, R. O., and Janczak, A. M. 2016. Effects of litter provision during early rearing and environmental enrichment during the production phase on feather pecking and feather damage in laying hens. Poult. Sci. 95, 2747– 2756. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEW265
- Tauson, R. 2002. Furnished cages and aviaries: production and health. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 58, 49–63. https://doi.org/10.1079/WPS20020007
- Torki, M., Akbari, M., and Kaviani, K. 2015. Single and combined effects of zinc and cinnamon essential oil in diet on productive performance, egg quality traits, and blood parameters of laying hens reared under cold stress condition. Int. J. Biometeorol. 59, 1169–1177. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00484-014-0928-Z/TABLES/
- Torki, M., Mohebbifar, A., and Mohammadi, H. 2021. Effects of supplementing hen diet with Lavandula angustifolia and/or Mentha spicata essential oils on production performance, egg quality and blood variables of laying hens. Vet. Med. Sci. 7, 184– 193. https://doi.org/10.1002/VMS3.343

- Toschi, C., and Bock, M. B. 2013. Modern Politics in Animal Welfare: the Changing Character of Governance of Animal Welfare and the Role of Private Standards. Int. J. Sociol. Agric. Food 20, 219–235. https://doi.org/10.48416/IJSAF.V20I2.193
- Tůmová, E., Skřivan, M., Englmaierová, M., and Zita, L. 2009. The effect of genotype, housing system and egg collection time on egg quality in egg type hens. Czech J. Anim. Sci. 54, 17–23. https://doi.org/10.17221/1736-cjas
- Treit, D., Menard, J., and Royan, C. 1993. Anxiogenic stimuli in the elevated plusmaze. *Pharmacology biochemistry and behavior*, *44*(2), 463-469
- Ueki, S., Niinomi, K., Takashima, Y., Kimura, R., Komai, K., Murakami, K., and Fujiwara, C. 2014. Effectiveness of aromatherapy in decreasing maternal anxiety for a sick child undergoing infusion in a paediatric clinic. Complement. Ther. Med. 22:1019–1026
- Val-Laillet, D., Meurice, P., and Clouard, C. 2016. Familiarity to a Feed Additive Modulates Its Effects on Brain Responses in Reward and Memory Regions in the Pig Model. PLoS One 11. https://doi.org/10.1371/Journal.pone.0162660
- Van der Staay, F. J., Arndt, S. S., and Nordquist, R. E. 2009. Evaluation of animal models of neurobehavioural disorders. *Behavioural Brain Function* 5, 11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1744-9081-5-11
- Van Hierden, Y. M., De Boer, S. F., Koolhaas, J. M., and Korte, S. M. 2004a. The control of feather pecking by serotonin. Behav. Neurosci. 118, 575–583. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7044.118.3.575

- Van Hierden, Y. M., Koolhaas, J. M., and Korte, S. M. 2004b. Chronic increase of dietary L-tryptophan decreases gentle feather pecking behaviour. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 89, 71–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2004.05.004
- Van Hieu, T., Guntoro, B., Qui, N. H., Quyen, N. T. K., and Al-Hafiz, F. A. 2022. The application of ascorbic acid as a therapeutic feed additive to boost immunity and antioxidant activity of poultry in heat stress environment. Vet. World 15, 685. https://doi.org/10.14202/VETWORLD.2022.685-693
- Van Krimpen, M. M., Kwakkel, R. P., Van Der Peet-Schwering, C. M. C., Den Hartog, L.A., and Verstegen, M.W.A. 2008. Low dietary energy concentration, high nonstarch polysaccharide concentration, and coarse particle sizes of nonstarch polysaccharides affect the behavior of feather-pecking-prone laying hens. Poult. Sci. 87, 485–496. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps.2007-00279
- Van Staaveren, V. N., Ellis, J., Baes, C.F., and Harlander-Matauschek, A. 2021. A metaanalysis on the effect of environmental enrichment on feather pecking and feather damage in laying hens. Poult. Sci. 100, 397–411. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PSJ.2020.11.006
- Varmuzova, K., Matulova, M. E., Gerzova, L., Cejkova, D., Gardan-Salmon, D., Panhéleux, M., Robert, F., Sisak, F., Havlickova, H., and Rychlik, H. 2015.
 Curcuma and Scutellaria plant extracts protect chickens against inflammation and Salmonella Enteritidis infection. Poult. Sci. 94, 2049–2058. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEV190

- Vasdal, G., Vas, J., Newberry, R. C., and Moe, R. O. 2019. Effects of environmental enrichment on activity and lameness in commercial broiler production. J. Appl. Anim. Welf. Sci. 22:197–205. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888705.2018.1456339
- Ventura, B. A., Siewerdt, F., and Estevez, I. 2012. Access to Barrier Perches Improves Behavior Repertoire in Broilers. PLoS One 7:e29826
- Viana, M. D. M., da Silva Neto, G. J., Leite, A. B., Souza, I. T., Santana, A. E. G., Campesatto, E. A., and Moreira, M. S. A. 2020. Citrus limon (L.) Burm f. Essential Oil Has Anxiolytic and Sedative Properties by Modulating GABAAReceptors. Brazilian Arch. Biol. Technol. 63, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1590/1678-4324-2020200206
- Vigors, B. 2019. Citizens' and Farmers' Framing of 'Positive Animal Welfare' and the Implications for Framing Positive Welfare in Communication. Anim. 2019, Vol. 9, Page 147 9, 147. https://doi.org/10.3390/ANI9040147
- Villareal, M. O., Ikeya, A., Sasaki, K., Arfa, A., Ben, A., Neffati, M., and Isoda, H. 2017. Anti-stress and neuronal cell differentiation induction effects of Rosmarinus officinalis L. essential oil. BMC Complement. Altern. Med. 17, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/S12906-017-2060-1/figures/4
- Vits, A., Weitzenbürger, D., Hamann, H., and Distl, O. 2005. Production, egg quality, bone strength, claw length, and keel bone deformities of laying hens housed in furnished cages with different group sizes. Poult. Sci. 84, 1511–1519. https://doi.org/10.1093/ps/84.10.1511

- Wagh, V. D. 2013. Propolis: A Wonder Bees Product and Its Pharmacological Potentials. Adv. Pharmacol. Sci. 2013, 11. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/308249
- Wall, H., and Tauson, R. 2002. Egg quality in furnished cages for laying hens--effects of crack reduction measures and hybrid. Poult. Sci. 81:340–348
- Varmuzova, K., Matulova, M. E., Gerzova, L., Cejkova, D., Gardan-Salmon, D., Panhéleux, M., Robert, F., Sisak, F., Havlickova, H., and Rychlik, H. 2015.
 Curcuma and Scutellaria plant extracts protect chickens against inflammation and Salmonella Enteritidis infection. Poult. Sci. 94, 2049–2058. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEV190
- Wang, B., Yang, J., Cicalo, J., Ivanov, A., and Zorian, Y. 2004. Supercritical fluid extractive fractionation – study of the antioxidant activities of propolis. Food Chem. 86, 237–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.FOODCHEM.2003.09.031
- Webster, A. B., and Hurnik, J. F. 1990. An Ethogram of White Leghorn-Type Hens In Battery Cages. Can. J. Anim. Sci. 70, 751–760. https://doi.org/10.4141/cjas90-094
- Webster, J. 1994. Animal Welfare: A Cool Eye Towards Eden PhilPapers. Blackwell Science: Oxford, UK
- Weeks, C. A., Danbury, T. D., Davies, H. C., Hunt, P., and Kestin, S.C. 2000. The behaviour of broiler chickens and its modification by lameness. Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 67, 111–125. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1591(99)00102-1

- Weimer, S. L., Wideman, R. F., Scanes, C. G., Mauromoustakos, A., Christensen, K. D., and Thaxton, Y. 2018. An evaluation of methods for measuring stress in broiler chickens. Poult. Sci. 97, 3381–3389. https://doi.org/10.3382/PS/PEY204
- Windisch, W., Schedle, K., Plitzner, C., and Kroismayr, A. 2008. Use of phytogenic products as feed additives for swine and poultry. J. Anim. Sci. 86, E140–E148. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas.2007-0459
- Wood-Gush, D. G. M., and Vestergaard, K. 1989. Exploratory behavior and the welfare of intensively kept animals. J. Agric. ethics 1989 22 2, 161–169. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01826929
- Wood-Gush, D. G. M., and Duncan, I. J. H. 1976. Some behavioural observations on domestic fowl in the wild. Appl. Anim. Ethol. 2, 255–260. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3762(76)90057-2
- Wu, Y., Huang, J., Quan, S., and Yang, Y. 2022. Light regimen on health and growth of broilers: an update review. *Poultry science*, 101(1), 101545.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psj.2021.101545
- Yahav, S., Shinder, D., Tanny, J., and Cohen, S. 2005. Sensible heat loss: the broiler's paradox. Worlds. Poult. Sci. J. 61, 419–434. https://doi.org/10.1079/WPS200453
- Yang, Y., Gao, M., Nie, W., Yuan, J., Zhang, B., Wang, Z., and Wu, Z. 2012. Dietary magnesium sulfate supplementation protects heat stress-induced oxidative damage by restoring the activities of anti-oxidative enzymes in broilers. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 146, 53–58

- Yeates, J. W. 2018. Naturalness and Animal Welfare. Animals (Basel). 5;8(4):53. doi: 10.3390/ani8040053. PMID: 29621140; PMCID: PMC5946137
- Yeates, J. W., and Main, D. C. J. 2008. Assessment of positive welfare: a review. Vet. J. 175, 293–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TVJL.2007.05.009
- Yesilbag, D., Gezen, S. S., Biricik, H., and Meral, Y. 2013. Effects of dietary rosemary and oregano volatile oil mixture on quail performance, egg traits and egg oxidative stability. 54, 231–237. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071668.2013.778389
- Yesilbag, D., Eren, M., Agel, H., Kovanlikaya, A., and Balci, F. 2011. Effects of dietary rosemary, rosemary volatile oil and vitamin E on broiler performance, meat quality and serum SOD activity, British Poultry Science, 52:4, 472-482, DOI: 10.1080/00071668.2011.599026
- Zhang, N., and Yao, L. 2019. Anxiolytic Effect of Essential Oils and Their Constituents:
 A Review. J. Agric. Food Chem. 67, 13790–13808. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.9b00433
- Zhao, Z. G., Li, J. H., Li, X., and Bao, J. 2014. Effects of Housing Systems on Behaviour, Performance and Welfare of Fast-growing Broilers. Asian-Australasian J. Anim. Sci. 27, 140. https://doi.org/10.5713/AJAS.2013.13167
- Zidar, J., Campderrich, I., Jansson, E., Wichman, A., Winberg, S., Keeling, L., and Løvlie, H. 2018. Environmental complexity buffers against stress-induced negative judgement bias in female chickens. Sci. Reports 2018 81 8, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-23545-6

- Zita, L., Ledvinka, Z., and Klesalova, L. 2013. The effect of the age of Japanese quails on certain egg quality traits and their relationships. Veterinary Archives. 83. 223-232
- Zmrhal, V., Lichovníková, M., and Hampel, D. 2018. The effect of phytogenic additive on behavior during mild-moderate heat stress in broilers. Acta Univ. Agric. Silvic. Mendelianae Brun. 66, 939–944. https://doi.org/10.11118/ACTAUN201866040939

APPENDIX

A pecking block preference test on furnished-caged Lohmann Lite hens



Figure 1. Triad pecking block arrangement

Figure 2. Pecking block usage (g/bird). Mean that do not share a letter are significantly different Discussions Results showed hens peck at different block options at different rates when offered the choice of more than one option.

305P

Blocks: . A B B

P<0.05

DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY

Result

 These results suggest that pecking block's ingredient compositions and textures may influence its use by hens.

References

- Raginski, C. 2012. "Preference, feed characteristics, and feather pecking in laying hens." PhD diss., University of Saskatchewan
- · Pettersson, I. C., C. A. Weeks, and C. J. Nicol. "Provision of a resource package reduces feather pecking and improves ranging distribution on free-range layer farms." Applied Animal Behaviour Science 195 (2017): 60-66.



The individual block-type positions were switched within the trial at the end of day 7 to ensure that

usage was not affected by position. PB weights were taken at day 0, 7, and 14.

1243.75g, respectively.

Creator of alternative solutions for animal nutrition, health and welfare INSPIRED BY THE BOREAL NATURE

Ouestions?

Email: taiwomakinde@dal.ca Taiwo Makinde, MSc., BSc. MSc., Department of Animal Science and Aquaculture Faculty of Agriculture, Dalhousie University

Figure 1. A pecking block preference test on furnished-caged Lohmann Lite hens. A poster presented at Poultry Science Association Annual Meeting, 2022.



Figures 2a, b. Laying egg percentage (mean $\pm \sqrt{MSE}$) by Lohmann Lite hens, morning (am) and afternoon (pm), given the In-water BE supplementation. Data points with different letters (a, b) are significantly different (P < 0.05).



Figures 3a, b. Effect of BE on eggshell breaking strength of Lohmann Lite hens. Values are expressed as means \pm SE. Data represent overall differences between treatment groups